# Edward J. Bloustein School of Planning & Public Policy Rutgers, The State University of New Jersey Master of Public Policy Program Practicum May 2, 2019

Protections and Benefits for Workers in Today's On-Demand Economy

Caitlyn Leiter-Mason, Stephanie McAlary, Bhavin Patel, Kyle Sullender & Manning Qiao

# **Table of Contents**

Executive Summary	4
Introduction	5
Methods	7
The On-Demand Economy	7
Online Platform (OPE) Workers	7
On-Demand Labor in the W-2 Workforce (Part-Time Hourly W-2 Employees)	9
Review of Literature	11
1. Compensation	11
Lack of consistent hours	12
2. Worker Benefits	13
Healthcare Insurance and Coverage Plans	14
Retirement Savings	16
Paid Family and Medical Leave	17
Personal Portable Benefits	18
3. Worker Protections	20
Unemployment Insurance	20
Workers' Compensation	21
Discrimination	22
4. Worker Organizing	23
Collective Bargaining	23
Professional Associations	24
Literature Conclusion	26
Policies and Practices to Assist Workers in the On-Demand Economy	27
Overview	27
A Note on Challenges Related to Employee Classification	27
Measuring the On-Demand Workforce	28
Paid Sick and Family Leave	29
Retirement Benefits	29
State Anti-Discrimination Protections	30
Addressing On-Demand Labor Trends in the W-2 Workforce	32

Workers' Compensation	35
Collective Bargaining and Unionization	36
Recommendations/Next Steps	37
1. Use existing data to measure the on-demand workforce	37
2. Open New Jersey's paid leave programs to on-demand workers	38
3. Open New Jersey's Secure Choice Retirement Program to on-demand workers	39
4. Amend NJLAD to include independent contractors	40
5. Increase reporting pay requirement for part-time workers	40
6. Pursue stand-alone scheduling reforms	41
7. Adapt the Fair Work Week proposal	41
8. Establish a portable benefits system for on-demand workers	42
9. Work with the legislature to establish collective organizing/bargaining rights	43
Conclusion	43
Appendix I	45
Endnotes	46
Visual Elements	
Figure 1: Worker Terminology Definitions in this Report	6
Figure 2: California's Self-Employed Elective Coverage Premiums	29
Figure 3: Pennsylvania Anti-Discrimination Code	31
Figure 4: Selection from New Jersey Law Against Discrimination	32
Figures 5.1 and 5.2: Provisions of Model Fair Workweek Legislation	33-34
Figure 6: The ABC Test	38
Figure 7: S109 New Jersey Schedules that Work Act	42

# **Executive Summary**

In this report, we identify options for state administrative and legislative actions that New Jersey can pursue to improve on-demand workers' workplace protections and access to worker benefits. We prepared this report for the New Jersey Department of Labor and Workforce Development (DOLWD), who asked us to take a broad view in defining "on-demand worker;" we included both 1099 independent contractors and certain W-2 part-time employees.

The proliferation of online platforms, which use mobile networks to connect clients to workers, has driven a rapid expansion in attention to the on-demand economy. However, worker participation on these platforms is largely supplemental to other primary work and is often underreported; this makes it difficult to have a full measure of the on-demand economy.

Through a review of available literature, we have found that on-demand workers:

- face significant challenges regarding inconsistent scheduling, which leads to significant income variance, financial insecurity, and family instability;
- often do not receive benefits from their employers and are not able to bargain for benefits, and as such do not develop a safety net to rely on during lean times;
- are excluded from protection under Federal Title VII and experience workplace discrimination:
- work in hazardous conditions but typically do not receive workers' compensation; and
- face major barriers to organizing, unionization and bargaining.

Our recommendations draw on existing and pending models of state- and municipal-level action to identify several opportunities for reform in New Jersey. To address the challenges faced by on-demand workers, the state may:

- expand enforcement of reporting pay requirements and increase the standard of reporting pay hours
- adopt state-wide Fair Workweek legislation
- expand eligibility for the state paid leave and Secure Choice savings programs to allow independent contractors to participate even without their employer's participation
- create a portable benefits program that establishes a system of earned benefits and that would expand benefits access, unemployment insurance eligibility and workers' compensation
- amend the NJ Law Against Discrimination to also protect independent contractors; and
- consider legislation that enables independent contractors to organize and bargain.

The traditional, full-time employment model is shifting toward on-demand systems of labor, and so far, on-demand workers have borne the costs of this shift. In this report, we present a menu of policy options, some of which the DOLWD can pursue immediately and others that require legislative action. A key challenge to state action may be worker classification, which remains within the federal government's purview, and some state action may be preempted by federal law. Even so, New Jersey is in a position to develop guidance and regulation concerning ondemand workers and the companies that hire them, and to implement policies and programs to improve the quality of work and quality of life for these workers.

#### Introduction

Full-time employment contracts are available to fewer American workers in today's labor market. In 2005, 10.7% of the American workforce engaged in alternative work arrangements<sup>1</sup> where workers lack the traditional employer-employee relationship like those found in the ondemand economy.<sup>2</sup> By 2015, that share had increased to 15.8%.<sup>3</sup>

While the reason for this shift is multi-faceted, the media has portrayed the proliferation of online platforms as the primary cause. It is increasingly common for companies to use technology to assign individual workers, who are generally classified as independent contractors, task-based work, like driving cars, delivering food and packages, providing housing cleaning services, and more, directly for consumers. This growth in the online platform economy (OPE) has been lauded as an opportunity for workers who want the flexibility to manage their own time, work for multiple companies or earn a living outside of traditional full-time employment arrangements.

However, alternative on-demand labor arrangements are more ubiquitous than is suggested by the media's narrow focus on these new platforms, and the impact of these arrangements on workers is complex and significant. Many state and large city governments, already deeply vested in understanding fluctuations in the labor market, are considering responses to developments in the on-demand economy (ODE). Governments, private foundations, and non-profit organizations are designing new strategies for addressing the legal, economic, and social challenges posed by alternative employment arrangements that diverge from the traditional full-time employer-employee relationship.

The New Jersey Department of Labor and Workforce Development (DOLWD) is collaborating with agencies in six other states, all of which are part of the National Governors Association (NGA), to examine the effects of the on-demand economy on work and the workforce. As part of that project, the DOLWD asked our team of graduate students from the Bloustein School of Planning and Public Policy to prepare a literature review and report on promising approaches to addressing workforce challenges in the ODE. The intent of the report is to elucidate this topic in order to better inform New Jersey's strategies for responding to growth in the on-demand sector of the labor market.

This report's inclusive consideration of on-demand labor will hopefully contribute to the expansion of an otherwise narrowly construed conversation. The definition of "on-demand" and

which individuals are counted in the on-demand workforce varies considerably in the relevant literature. Many terms are used to characterize this workforce, each with a slightly different definition: gig workers, freelancers, contingent workers, independent contractors, and more. In this research project, we have chosen to use the term "on-demand worker" and to define the term based on what it is not. The on-demand worker is *not* the traditional full-time worker with a single employer that both provides wages and sponsors benefits in exchange for labor in a permanent, stable arrangement.

The on-demand worker may be in a part-time, temporary, contract, or other form of non-

standard employment arrangement. Some of these individuals are OPE workers who receive "project or task-based activities" through a platform company that directly connects service providers to customers through the assistance of technology. Others are independent contractors who receive freelance work that is not systematically mediated, evaluated or supervised by a third-party. Yet another group of workers are hourly W-2 workers who maintain irregular schedules which

Figure 1

Worker Terminology Definitions in this Report

"On-Demand" refers to laborers or arrangements outside of the traditional full-time employment model.

"Independent Contractors" refers to the group of workers who file 1099 forms with the IRS and are not considered employees.

"Online-Platform Economy (OPE) Worker" refers to workers who receive task-based assignments through an online-platform.

"Gig work" refers to task- or project-based work that would include jobs through the OPE, as well as day-labor, freelance projects, and others.

are subject to last-minute changes. We consider all of these individuals as "on-demand workers" in our report because their work schedules are not stable, their income is neither guaranteed nor consistent, and they typically not do not enjoy the protections and benefits otherwise afforded to full-time employees as mandated by federal and state law.

It is important to use this inclusive definition because it encompasses a large group of workers who experience similar workplace pressures and challenges. We sought to broaden the

(https://www.bls.gov/news.release/conemp.nr0.htm); and finally, an independent contractor is a specific term used by the IRS discussed later in the introduction.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>i</sup> Gig work is defined by academics as "subset of flexible jobs mediated through various online platforms" (https://aysps.gsu.edu/files/2016/09/Measuring-the-Gig-Economy-Current-Knowledge-and-Open-Issues.pdf) but more traditional definitions also include day-laborers and workers in hiring halls; freelancers "[work] independently usually for various organizations rather than as an employee of a particular one." (https://dictionary.cambridge.org/us/dictionary/english/freelance); a contingent worker is defined by the Bureau of Labor Statistics as a person who does not expect their job to last or who report that their job is temporary

scope of discussion beyond comparatively narrow media coverage and official attention to only online-platform workers. This definition also reflects the commitment of DOLWD to pursue policies that can improve the well-being and opportunity of all workers, including those who are currently not covered under existing employment law.

Our report is divided into three sections:

- An introduction describing the on-demand workforce;
- A literature review that explores current challenges faced by on-demand workers; and,
- A discussion of various approaches and reforms that state and municipal governments
  have pursued or considered in their attempts to address the challenges faced by workers
  in the on-demand economy.

#### Methods

Our report is informed by a review of literature as well as 13 interviews with subject matter experts and practitioners, recommended by the DOLWD, the Heldrich Center, and our research. The interviews were one-on-one, semi-structured, and conducted over the phone in March and April of 2019, each lasting between 15 and 40 minutes. A full list of interviewees is provided in Appendix I.

# The On-Demand Economy

To situate our literature review about the challenges of the on-demand workforce, in this section, we describe two of the populations that make up the alternative workers in the on-demand economy: OPE workers and part-time hourly W-2 employees.

#### Online Platform (OPE) Workers

Most OPE workers are classified as 1099 independent contractors, though there is a growing legal challenge to this classification.<sup>ii</sup> An independent contractor is typically identified

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>ii</sup> The scope of this research report does not include the legal issues of misclassification in the on-demand economy but there are multiple challenges to major platform companies working their way through the courts currently.

through the filing of the Internal Revenue Service (IRS) 1099 form. According to the IRS, the 1099 form should be used only for workers who have:

- Behavioral control over when and how they do their work;
- Use their own equipment and materials;
- Have a contract for only a specific period of time or project; and,
- Are paid a set amount without additional non-wage benefits.<sup>6</sup>

Outside of online platforms, more than 30% of independent contractors work in the education, construction, and administrative services industries, all of which traditionally have a lower share of employees as a proportion of their workforce. The list of industries with a labor force heavily consisting of self-employed individuals also includes agriculture, freight transportation, certain financial activities, professional services, childcare, hospitality, maintenance services, and other personal services.

However, the recent arrival of online platforms in the transportation, delivery, and home services (including domestic work and caregiving) industries has caused a rapid expansion of the on-demand economy.<sup>iii</sup> We have also observed a spatial distribution of the OPE workforce that has tracked very closely to the geographic concentration of specific industries; for example, cities on the U.S. West Coast such as San Francisco, Los Angeles, and San Diego had the highest participation in and also greatest reliance on online labor platform work because of the outsized influence of Silicon Valley, and the rapid proliferation of the OPE activity on the West Coast has driven the growth of the ODE nationally.<sup>9</sup>

A recent analysis of IRS data documented the growth of platform work. Between 2000 and 2016, "alternative non-employee work arrangements grew by 1.9 percentage points" with over half of that growth occurring between 2013 and 2016 and the vast majority of growth occurring in online platform work. While growth in this sector seems certain, the absolute numbers quantifying participation are not. Most workers use online-platform tasks only to supplement other work: new OPE work "[tends] to represent small amounts of income... or

 $\underline{https://assets.aspeninstitute.org/content/uploads/2019/02/WIA-1099-Backgrounder.pdf}$ 

8

This report classified three sets of estimates of contingent workforce: from the narrow definition (stated in BLS) to "core contingent workforce" (Government Accountability Office's identification), to the broad term of "various non-standard work arrangements, regardless of duration" stated in other reports. See: The Aspen Institute Economic Opportunities Program. (2019). The 1099 workforce and contingent workers. Retrieved from

supplement a primary W-2 job."<sup>11</sup> Because of this, it is difficult to capture the total number of workers in these alternative job situations through traditional surveys.

The BLS Contingent and Alternative Employment Arrangements Supplement (CWS) is one of those surveys. Its estimates of the OPE economy are limited because they only query workers about their primary job. However, the CWS is considered one of the most important estimates in this area and provides some useful demographic information about the broader alternative arrangement worker population. In 2017, the CWS found that the size of the 1099 workforce<sup>iv</sup> ranged from 1.3 to 3.8% of the total employed labor force (approximately 5.9 million persons). According to the BLS, the majority of on-demand workers are:

- under 25 years of age;
- of Hispanic or Latino background;
- less educated than employees in traditional worker arrangements (only 25% of them attained bachelor's degree or more); and,
- earn 12.9% less per year than traditional W-2 workers.<sup>v</sup>

Pursuing policies that benefit on-demand workers will make a difference to these populations especially, who drive New Jersey's population growth.

#### On-Demand Labor in the W-2 Workforce (Part-Time Hourly W-2 Employees)

Another significant component of the on-demand workforce often left out of such counts are hourly W-2 workers, who are often working on a part-time, involuntary<sup>vi</sup> basis. workers. Due to the advent of algorithmic "just-in-time" scheduling software, employers are now able to adjust employee schedules and hours in near real-time, based on high-efficiency goals and factors like weather and customer flow.<sup>12</sup> These new technologies have greatly increased employers' ability and incentive to both rely on part-time employees and to vary employee hours with short-notice shifts, late-notice cancellations, and frequent schedule variance. These new arrangements have

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>iv</sup> In the CWS report, the "on-demand workforce" refers to the group of American workers holding contingent/alternative arrangements as their main job. These workers generally include: independent contractors, temporary help agency workers, on-call workers, and workers provided by contract firm, which fits the aforementioned category of "1099 workers."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>v</sup> BLS (2017). It is a supplement to the monthly Current Population Survey by the Census Bureau for BLS, and has been updated twice: in 2005, and in May 2017. The survey only accounted for respondents' main job (the job they work for the most hours) and not those who worked on-demand as a secondary job. Data were self-reported, and showed discrepancies when compared with other sources.

vi An involuntary part-time worker is defined by the BLS as someone who works part-time hours for economic reasons, namely economic slack or inability to find a full-time position. See: The Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2018).

wage and other non-wage impacts on workers, which are discussed further in our literature review.<sup>13</sup> <sup>14</sup> The practice is now considered commonplace in the retail and fast-food industries, and other service sector industries are beginning to use these scheduling tools as well,<sup>15</sup> and there are no protections in federal law for employees with regard to predictable scheduling or minimum hours.

These tools have made much of hourly workers' labor on-demand, compared to their full-time or salaried counterparts. This subset of W-2 workers is most likely to earn than less \$22,500 annually, and they are twice as likely to have variable hours compared to full-time W-2 workers. The Economic Policy Institute estimates that 10% of all W-2 employees work irregular or on-call hours. The extra transfer of the end of

A W-2 employee is eligible for many worker protections, such as a guaranteed minimum wage and anti-discrimination coverage, that the 1099 worker is not. However, the increasingly on-demand nature of part-time, hourly employment is an important development to consider as part of the growing on-demand economy. These developments also represent the impact of the desire for an on-demand workforce within the broader labor market.

Irrespective of variation in definitions and measurements of the on-demand economy, our research consistently documented issues of degraded job quality and absence of protections for all of these workers, which we will document in subsequent sections. Participants in the on-demand economy, particularly 1099 workers, often struggle with balancing job security and employment flexibility. While workers may value their ability to control their work hours, location, and supervisory independence, others struggle because their wages are not guaranteed or predictable. Most OPE workers receive few non-wage benefits, such as group health insurance, workers compensation, paid sick leave, 401(k) matching, and a guaranteed minimum wage. <sup>19</sup>

Given these concerns, the literature review will focus on challenges faced by these workers, structured around four themes: compensation, benefits, protections, and worker organizing.<sup>vii</sup>

10

vii We based this framework on remarks made by Libby Reder in a panel appearance with the Aspen Institute. See: Reder, L. (2019). The Rise of Gig Work: Creating Flexibility and Stability for Workers in a New Era. The Aspen Institute. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.aspeninstitute.org/events/rise-gig-work-creating-flexibility-stability-workers-new-era/">https://www.aspeninstitute.org/events/rise-gig-work-creating-flexibility-stability-workers-new-era/</a>

- Section One provides an overview of on-demand worker compensation, including minimum wages and access to consistent working hours.
- Section Two discusses non-wage benefits typically provided in traditional full-time employment, focusing specifically on health insurance, paid leave, and retirement savings accounts.
- Section Three examines the legal protections typically afforded to traditional, full-time workers, such as worker safety laws, anti-discrimination protection, and safety net programs like unemployment insurance.
- Section Four addresses the current landscape of organizing and collective bargaining among on-demand workers.

### **Review of Literature**

# 1. Compensation

Measuring on-demand worker earnings is complicated because there is no single count of on-demand workers. Many workers use on-demand work as supplemental income, which is more difficult to document, and workers may have multiple on-demand positions. Despite the challenges in measuring earnings, it is clear that workers in the on-demand economy encounter financial obstacles because of their employment status and the nature of their work. In particular, independent contractors lack any minimum wage protection while many hourly W-2 workers face inconsistent schedules and a lack of control over their own hours. Though these two challenges are related to different employment statuses, they both produce unfavorable circumstances that undermine workers' ability to make a living wage through on-demand work.

#### Lack of a minimum wage

Independent contractors, by definition, are not covered under federal minimum wage standards established in the Fair Labor Standards Act.<sup>20</sup> They also must bear many of the economic costs and risks typically carried by employers, including Social Security payments, taxes, supplies, idle time, and customer delays. These additional costs all bring down the total value of a worker's take-home pay, even if the gross wage earnings were comparable to those of a traditional W-2 employee.

According to a study by Intuit, 41% of on-demand workers use their earnings to supplement income gained from other full-time or part-time employment.<sup>21</sup> Major OPE platform companies (like Uber, Lyft, TaskRabbit) have pointed, rather counterintuitively, to this as an argument against efforts to establish minimum wages for some independent contractors.<sup>22</sup> Recently, researchers have identified a trend of measurable decreases in some sources of OPE income that may be occurring because greater numbers of people are joining platforms with no guarantee of minimum earnings. This trend is especially concerning because people in the lowest income quintile rely heavily on their OPE earnings, yet they are not protected by federal wage regulations.<sup>23</sup> One reason why workers may use online-platform work to supplement other earnings, rather than to fully support themselves, may be because OPE wages are low and inconsistent.

# Lack of consistent hours

Part-time hourly work has always been afflicted by some amount of inconsistency in scheduling. However, the development of "just-in-time" technology created an on-demand system of labor for some W-2 employees. The Retail Work and Family Life Study, a national survey of hourly workers in the service sector, found that only 25% of workers received the standard two weeks' notice for their work schedule and 42% received less than one week of notice.<sup>24</sup> A separate survey of New York City retail workers found that 20% of retail employees received less than three days' notice of their shift schedule.<sup>25</sup> Additionally, workers report having little say in their schedules or hours: nearly half say that those assignments are made solely by their employer without any employee input.<sup>26</sup>

Working an inconsistent schedule reduces an employee's financial security. According to the Retail Work and Family Life Study, half of hourly workers surveyed had week-to-week changes in their income and that workers with inconsistent schedules were more likely to experience variance in income. The income variance was significant: respondents reported a 34% difference overall between their largest and smallest paychecks within recent months, and this increased to a 54% difference for the poorest workers.<sup>27</sup> This inconsistency means that workers cannot predict their compensation week-to-week and may struggle to pay for rent, utilities, food, and other necessities.<sup>28</sup> Surveyed workers said that this financial insecurity was their main problem with having an unpredictable work schedule.<sup>29</sup>

Furthermore, a variable work schedule also impacts work-life balance. Data from the General Social Survey showed that employees who work "irregular" hours are more than twice as likely to report work-family conflict.<sup>30</sup> For many parents with a volatile hours and income, these difficulties include greater challenges obtaining child care as their schedules change on short-notice.<sup>31</sup> This and other stresses that come with irregular work affect not only workers but also their children, as measured in anxious, depressive, aggressive, and destructive behaviors among children between two and three years old.<sup>32</sup> Working an inconsistent schedule has also been shown to worsen sleep quality, cause psychological distress, and increase the difficulty of accessing health care.<sup>33</sup> As these consequences illustrate, while the employer benefits from the increased efficiency from these arrangements, the employee bears the burden through financial insecurity and other personal costs.

#### 2. Worker Benefits

American workers in traditional full-time employer-employee arrangements often receive benefits that include group health insurance, paid leave, and retirement savings plans and companies often compete for talent by sponsoring robust benefits plans that supplement salary. This arrangement arose of what is colloquially known as the 1950 "Treaty of Detroit," when the United Auto Workers negotiated contracts with the Big Three automakers (General Motors, Ford, and Chrysler) that included pension plans, scheduled wage increases, and health insurance. This arrangement reflected a recognition by workers that they were "better off obtaining benefits linked to a specific employer than waiting for government to act" as well as by businesses that "the security and well-being of [their] workers was in [their] own interest." <sup>34</sup>

However, such benefits are not typically provided to on-demand workers because employers are typically not legally required to provide for them and most part-time employees or independent contractors have arrangements that are outside the bounds of what is commonly understood as the traditional employer-employee relationship. Moreover, providing benefits to employees may also generate greater government oversight of those companies, as the adequacy of benefits programs is monitored by federal agencies. Ultimately, workers must take it upon themselves to develop a "personal infrastructure" in absence of employer-sponsored supports. Viii

-

Hill speaks of 'personal infrastructure' as a set of core components of a safety net that help maintain the health and stability of individuals and their families. See: Hill, S. (2015). New Economy, New Social Contract: A plan for

This section will examine the access, or lack thereof, on-demand workers have to these traditional employee benefits.

# Healthcare Insurance and Coverage Plans

Accessibility to affordable health insurance for on-demand workers, and workers overall, has been in constant flux due to macro trends, the implementation of the Affordable Care Act (ACA) under the Obama Administration, and the incremental but significant reversals of ACA mandates under the Trump Administration. The overall share of non-elderly adults (i.e. adults not eligible for Medicare) covered by employer-based insurance fell from 67.3% in 1999 to 58.4% in 2017, with a low of 55.6% in 2011; the recent uptick in employer-based coverage, 2.1% increase from 2013 to 2017, has primarily benefited W-2 workers with traditional arrangements covered under the employer mandate of the ACA.<sup>35</sup> Workers with alternative, ondemand or temporary arrangements have much lower rates of employer-based health coverage and a subset of independent contractors receive no coverage, though coverage is ostensibly available through the increasingly expensive insurance exchanges established under the ACA.<sup>36</sup> ix According to the RAND-Princeton Contingent Worker Survey (RPCWS), as of 2015 approximately 16% of the workforce is engaged in on-demand work that does not guarantee healthcare benefits.<sup>37</sup> While on-demand workers may obtain coverage through another job, a spouse's job, or Medicare, a significant share of the on-demand workforce lacks access to affordable healthcare plans; available data indicates that approximately 50% of Uber drivers are covered through a spouse's plan and 77% of OPE workers are covered under Medicare or Medicaid, but workers on rideshare platforms in particular have health coverage at rates that are 10% below the national average.<sup>38 39</sup>

Worker classification is a key factor that inhibits on-demand workers' ability to access affordable health insurance coverage. Businesses often sponsor group health plans for full-time W-2 employees because this is proven to reduce turnover, improve worker performance and

a safety net in a multiemployer world. *New America*. <a href="https://static.newamerica.org/attachments/4395-new-economy-new-social-">https://static.newamerica.org/attachments/4395-new-economy-new-social-</a>

 $<sup>\</sup>underline{contract/New\%20Economy,\%20Social\%20Contract\_UpdatedFinal.34c973248e6946d0af17116fbd6bb79e.pdf.}$ 

Per the PPACA, people without employer-provided health insurance were required, under penalty of a non-compliance tax (i.e. the 'individual mandate'), to purchase private coverage through an 'insurance marketplace'. The Trump administration has since reduced the penalty to \$0, effectively eliminating the mandate.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>x</sup> A version of the Contingent Workers Survey (CWS), which is a supplement to the Current Population Survey (CPS) administered by the U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS).

improve client satisfaction. However, businesses who hire 1099 workers can deduct up to 30% of the costs associated with hiring employees as the employer is responsible for reduced tax and benefits liabilities. Employers, and on-demand platforms in particular, thus have a powerful incentive to hire a contingent workforce in place of traditional W-2 employees. Others may intentionally misclassify W-2 employees as 1099 contingent workers though there may no functional difference in worker supervision and responsibility. Employers often also deliberately arrange for limited work hours per W-2 employee so as to evade responsibility for providing insurance.

Providing benefits to employees may invite greater scrutiny from regulatory agencies. For example, the IRS' standards for evaluating worker classification include the consideration of "the relationship of the parties (i.e., terms and conditions of the relationship, such as whether the company provides the worker with any employee-type benefits)." While there are several U.S.-based models for portable-benefit programs and multiemployer benefit plans for on-demand workers, is benefits packages are so closely associated with traditional employer-employee arrangements that platform companies are wary that even contributing to such benefits programs would make them vulnerable to misclassification claims and the reclassification of their independent contractors as employees, as has occurred in previous court case settlements. 45 46

Affordability of health insurance plans is another key factor inhibiting on-demand workers' access to healthcare coverage. 1099 workers who do not have coverage through another means can ostensibly buy a private insurance plan in the ACA's individual market. However, the ACA marketplace exchanges have been plagued by the lack of competition needed to drive down the price of insurance plans in certain geographic areas; insurances premiums were up to 50% higher in marketplaces with little to no competition among insurers, compared to marketplaces with more robust competition.<sup>47</sup> Rising premiums can make individual policies financially difficult, if not infeasible, and the recent elimination of the ACA's individual mandate threatens to create a "death spiral" of skyrocketing premiums.<sup>xii</sup> The CBO estimated that gross premiums in the individual market had increased by 34% from 2017 to 2018, will increase by 15% in 2019

xi We will discuss current models of 'portable benefits, multiemployer plans and personal infrastructure plans at the end of this section

xii Increasing cost of insurance product will discourage potential customers; per economic principle of supply and demand, fewer customers will result in further prices increases; and these two facts are mutually reinforcing.

and by 7% per year through 2028, and that these increases are closely linked to the repeal of the individual mandate.<sup>48</sup>

The U.S. Department of Labor (DOL), under the Trump administration, has attempted to counteract this challenge of rising premiums by issuing a final rule, "Definition of 'Employer' Under Section 3(5) of ERISA-Association Health Plans," <sup>49</sup> that allows for the creation of a new category of Association Health Plans (AHP), which allow small employers and "self-employed individuals with no other employees" to create multi-employer associations and buy health plans as a group, similar to how large employers leverage group buying power on behalf of their employees. Groups can form based on common geography or industry and are not limited by political jurisdiction.<sup>50</sup> This recent change allowing self-employed and sole proprietors to buy as a group may potentially improve the affordability of health plans for contingent workers; however, it is unclear to what degree AHPs will be formed, how successful they will be at reducing premiums for association members, and whether the plans offer adequate coverage. 51 Though the DOL estimates that up to 11 million people may find affordable healthcare coverage under the new plans, this will include people already in the ACA marketplace, and the lower premiums reflect the absence of essential health benefits otherwise mandated under the ACA.<sup>52</sup> The constitutionality of the rule is also under scrutiny; a federal district court recently ruled that the DOL's final rule "stretched the definition of 'employer'...beyond what the Employee Retirement Income Security Act (ERISA) would bear" in clear attempt at "an end run around the ACA."53

#### Retirement Savings

Employer-sponsored 401(k) or other retirement savings arrangements are often available through traditional full-time employment. Unfortunately, current retirement saving plans have become insufficient for Americans of all work arrangements, and the problem of long-term financial instability is expected to be even more widespread among on-demand workers. <sup>54</sup> <sup>55</sup> While there is little data available that specifically assesses the retirement savings and plan participation of on-demand workers, the Brookings Institution estimates, based on working populations with comparable levels of income, that between 62% and 75% of workers in question "are not offered a payroll deduction retirement savings or pension plan at work." <sup>56</sup> Independent Retirement Accounts (IRA) are unlikely to be much help, as fewer than 14% of the total population contributes to a personal retirement account, <sup>57</sup> and it is unlikely that on-demand

workers partake in such savings in greater numbers.<sup>58</sup> As of 2016, individuals aged 18- to 24-years-old are more than nine times as likely to earn income via on-demand platforms than those over age 65, and 82% of all on-demand workers are under age 55.<sup>59</sup> Without access to proper retirement savings mechanisms, on-demand workers risk aging into retirement without sufficient savings and will instead have to rely on Social Security, Medicaid, and other programs that alone are not sufficient as a safety-net system.

#### Paid Family and Medical Leave

The increased prevalence of households with two working parents or a single-mother as head of household has radically changed the ways that parents can care for their children while maintaining a consistent family income. xiii This trend is problematic for American workers, as the United States remains "the only high-income country in the world that does not guarantee paid leave."60 xiv Some traditional workers are able to find relief through their employers; nationwide, 15% of workers have access to paid family and/or medical leave as part of their salary and employer-sponsored benefits package. <sup>61</sup> Paid leave has been found to reduce the financial burdens of illness, greatly assist low-income and less educated workers, support women of color, and makes individuals more likely to return to the workforce.<sup>62</sup> Access to paid leave has also been found to lead to improved employee happiness and increased productivity. 63 While several states have sought to expand paid leave programs for workers, few have included ondemand workers in this legislation. To date, independent contractors in only California, <sup>64</sup> Washington, and Washington D.C. are covered by paid leave laws along with full-time employees. 65 xv In these states, self-employed and other workers can enter into the state's paid leave insurance programs if they contribute the full annual premium themselves. For example, in California, workers pay 5.13% on the first \$118,371 of their income for coverage under both disability insurance and paid family leave.<sup>66</sup>

-

xiii Two-thirds of households now have two working parents. See McKay, C., & Pollack, E. (2017, August 03).

xiv New Jersey recently passed legislation providing a state-sponsored alternate savings program for employees in the state. This law and its implications for on-demand workers are discussed in the recommendations section of this report.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>xv</sup> New Jersey's paid leave law, even after its recent expansion which is addressed later in this report, is not open to independent contractors and on-demand workers. Employees eligible to take part in the program must pass the ABC Test, outlined on pg. 28.

#### Personal Portable Benefits

Portable benefits are not a new concept in the discussion about extending privileges to non-W-2 workers and the U.S. already has a history of portable benefits and similar programs, the most prominent being Social Security. However, online platforms have recently renewed popular interest in such benefits programs; firms have come under intense scrutiny for their reliance on an on-demand workforce and have responded by facilitating portable benefits programs as a way of helping to build on-demand workers' personal support systems without exposing themselves to employer liabilities. Whereas employees traditionally have their non-wage benefits (e.g. healthcare insurance, pension) tied to a single employer or particular job (per the Treaty of Detroit precedent), portable benefits programs are tried to individual workers irrespective of job.

While there is great variance in the design of portable benefits programs that have been used and are being considered, many programs commonly feature worker portability, employers' prorated contributions, and universality as core design components. <sup>67 68</sup> The 'portable' characteristic means the benefits follow the worker, allowing on-demand workers to keep the benefits as they move from job to job. <sup>69</sup> The 'universality' of the benefits means that they are accessible to any worker no matter their work arrangement. Related to universality of benefits is flexibility of program design that enables workers to draw on the personal benefits account for any need at all whenever they need (e.g. healthcare payments or unemployment stipend).

The benefits themselves are funded through some system of proration: an employer may make contributions based on the amount of workers' labor; clients may pay a surcharge on services provided; or workers agree to wage withholding and/or personal contributions that are matched by the employer. For example, Care.com, a platform that connects families with caregivers, is piloting a program that offers workers an annual cash benefit of \$500 which clients pay for through a small surcharge labeled as "caregiver benefit." Workers may put the money toward health insurance or any other work-related expense. The National Domestic Workers Alliance (NDWA) is piloting, with funding support and technical assistance from Google and the US Department of Labor, a portable benefits fund through a platform called Alia, which prompts home cleaners' clients to pay \$5 (on average) per cleaning toward a benefits fund. The Black Car Fund, based in New York City, is a workers compensation fund for drivers that is paid for by a 2.5% surcharge on customers' taxi, limousine, and rideshare fares.

It is important to note that the portability of benefits is distinct from employers' obligations to pay into benefits programs. In the aforementioned models, the employers effectively 'pass on' the cost of benefits provision to the clients. Multiemployer plans, however, are a model where a large fund acts as an insurance plan for a group of workers who simultaneously have multiple employers; in this case, employers pay into a fund governed by a board of trustees that acts in the benefit of the workers on whose behalf the employer made payments. xvi The payments themselves are calculated using an "hour bank" system, whereby a particular employer pays an amount based on the number of hours that a given worker has worked for them. <sup>73</sup> <sup>74</sup> This sort of arrangement is typically made possible through the collective bargaining power of a powerful trade union, xvii so this may not be a viable option for nonunionized OPE on-demand workers.<sup>75</sup> Another benefits vehicle is a multiple employer welfare arrangement (MEWA), which is organized by employers who are members of a specific professional trade association for the purpose of providing healthcare benefits to employees who may not be unionized but who are also trade association members. While the workers in this arrangement do not have collective bargaining rights, they negotiate as a group for employer contribution to their non-wage benefits.<sup>76</sup>

Several municipalities and states have implemented or are considering legislation to support on-demand workers' (both contingent 1099 workers and part-time W-2 workers) personal infrastructure by establishing portable benefits or other 'insurance' plans. One proposal in New York State would establish a model whereby companies can voluntarily contribute 2.5% of the fee for each job performed into a benefits fund account, similar to the Black Car Fund model, and the money can be put toward benefits like health insurance or retirement.<sup>77</sup> Both Washington and New Jersey are also considering legislation that would require companies to use per-service surcharges or hour-banking system to generate contributions toward workers' portable benefits plan.<sup>78</sup> There is, however, evidence that companies would likely recoup these

-

xvi The payment amount is a predetermined, prorated amount based on the hours an individual works for the employer.

vii The International Union of Operating Engineers has 400,000 members nationwide and maintain a standard level of benefits, wages, conditions and training opportunities; The International Brotherhood of Teamsters maintains the nation's largest multiemployer defined-benefit pension plan; IUOE Local 9 (construction industry) in Colorado has an hour bank system that allows participating employees to accumulate four months of unemployment coverage. The SAG-AFTRA represents approximately 160,000 actors, singers, news editors, and other media professionals; the union has negotiated pension and health plans for its members that are funded solely by the employers and funded by both employer and worker contributions, respectively.

additional expenses by increasing service fees as paid by clients; the service-sector industry San Francisco increased their service costs when the city passed a 'universal' healthcare ordinance (prior to the passage of the PPACA in 2010) which created health care accounts for uncovered workers employed in service-sector jobs that did not provide health care. Employers were required to either provide insurance or pay a certain amount of money into each worker's healthcare account, and the money could be used by the worker to purchase health insurance. While customers saw an average increase of 4% in restaurant bills, the cost increases did not meaningfully discourage patrons. The state of New Jersey or major municipalities may utilize the moderate success of the San Francisco ordinance as a case study when considering portable benefits programs funded, fully or partially, by mandatory employer contributions.

### 3. Worker Protections

While benefits traditionally function as competitive add-ons to the salary offered by employers, worker protections, such as unemployment insurance, worker's compensation, and wards against employment-based discrimination, are established by state or federal governments to ensure that workers are treated equitably and can work in a safe environment. These regulations protect and promote the wellness of employees in all industries; however, self-employed and on-demand workers are often not covered by statutory protections.

These workers are more likely to experience dangerous circumstances in the workplace which may lead to the development of health and safety issues.<sup>80</sup>

# Unemployment Insurance

Recent research suggests a strong correlation between periods of financial hardship due to unemployment and worker participation in the on-demand economy. <sup>81</sup> Job loss is a leading cause of financial insecurity and income volatility for workers; <sup>82</sup> in 2017, more than 14 million Americans spent at least some time unemployed. <sup>83</sup> Unemployed workers are typically eligible for unemployment insurance (UI), however, in 2013, a record low of only 27% of unemployed American workers received UI after having been employed for six months or longer. <sup>84</sup> A complicating factor is that most on-demand workers are ineligible for UI due to their classification as non-employees, <sup>85</sup> putting them even greater risk of income instability which has been linked to diminished health and education outcomes for workers' children. <sup>86</sup> A period of

unemployment essentially "undermines every investment in education, public health, and economic development" for a worker, and workers classified as 1099 are burdened by the additional stress of not having the safety net of UI benefits.<sup>87</sup>

#### Workers' Compensation

W-2 workers typically have access to workers' compensation and workplace safety protections as guaranteed by law or offered as standard business practice. As stated by Samantha Raphelson of Oregon Public Broadcasting, "the guiding principle behind worker's compensation is that employers assume responsibility for providing insurance benefits, without regard to fault, to workers injured on the job. In return, employers are protected from lawsuits for work-related injuries or illnesses." Workers' compensation generally includes benefits such as medical, physical therapy, and missing wage reimbursement. In the event of a death at work, workers' compensation will also pay benefits to the family beneficiaries. Independent contractors, however, are not guaranteed such protections and are less likely to have any recourse if they encounter dangerous circumstances in the workplace or develop chronic health issues because of the work they perform. This leaves either the worker or the general public on the hook for any unforeseen medical emergencies or accidents that may occur on the job site for on-demand workers. On the solution of the protection of the workers of the general public on the hook for any unforeseen medical emergencies or accidents that may occur on the job site for on-demand workers.

# Dangerous Work Environments

According to the Occupational Safety and Health Administration (OSHA), major risk factors for gig workers include working with cash, being isolated in high-crime areas, and working with people who are under the influence of alcohol or other substances. This situation is exacerbated by on-demand workers' usual classification as independent contractors; under the Occupational Safety and Health Act,<sup>91</sup> "independent contractors are responsible for their own occupational safety and health" and they do not have rights to workers' compensation.<sup>92</sup> Work-related injuries and trauma can result in large medical bills and prolonged absences from work, so not being covered by workers' compensation has considerable financial consequences for ondemand workers.<sup>93</sup>

On-demand workers face specific risks due to the nature of their work. For example, in 2010, federal regulators at OSHA found that "drivers [were] over 20 times more likely to be

murdered on the job than other workers."<sup>94</sup> Domestic workers also have high rates of workplace injury: according to a national survey of domestic workers conducted in 2012, 38% of all domestic workers had suffered work-related joint pain and 29% of on-demand housecleaners suffered from skin irritation from the cleaning products they used.<sup>95</sup>

OPE workers in particular are even encouraged to work longer and late hours by the platform company. For example, "Grubhub drivers in Philadelphia are eligible for guaranteed hourly rates as long as they accept a certain percentage of delivery jobs." This incentivizes workers "to take more jobs regardless of the weather" and ignore other hazards. Similarly, Uber offers 'surge pricing' during their busiest hours (including Friday and Saturday nights, holidays, severe weather events) to encourage drivers to take on more clients; although the company does not explicitly encourage riders to take on more work in hazardous circumstances, the surge rate "acts as a de facto encouragement" to take more trips. The company itself has acknowledged that "drivers [adjust] their schedules to work when they knew they could make the most money" regardless of safety conditions.

#### Discrimination

On-demand workers are not afforded the same protections from workplace discrimination as the typical W-2 worker. While Title VII of the 1964 Civil Rights Act protects employees from various forms of workplace discrimination, 100 the law does not extend to workers who are independent contractors. On-demand workers often face discrimination during either the hiring process or throughout their day-to-day work. For example, the hiring and firing processes for 1099 workers is notoriously non-transparent; workers often report being denied work or being "deactivated" from an online platform without explanation. 101 The opaqueness of such decisions also raises further concerns about firm's background check practices. Federal rules forbid employers from using an applicant's criminal record as a disqualifier, 102 but many online platform companies reject workers' applications to join the platform if they have even a misdemeanor on their record. 103

Research has also demonstrated that on-demand workers face discrimination on the basis of gender, race, and disability in both algorithmic pay and ratings systems. In platform-based work, women are paid an average of 37% less than men on an hourly basis and receive fewer reviews for comparable tasks.<sup>104</sup> <sup>105</sup> African-American workers received fewer, lower, and more

negative ratings than their white counterparts while drivers with disabilities were also more likely to receive lower ratings and more negative reviews. 106 107 Because the ratings systems help determine a worker's assignment to paid tasks, the potential for bias in ratings systems can impede some workers' ability to earn in a manner that can be considered as disparate impact. Because most on-demand workers are excluded from coverage under anti-discrimination law, they have little recourse to address their grievances.

# 4. Worker Organizing

Over the past several decades, companies have established work arrangements and adopted management practices that create distance between themselves as the employers and their workers as employees, often making employees assume work-related risks and shifting traditional private employer responsibilities onto broader society. The improved speed, reliability and robustness of mobile technology is making this shift easier by connecting employers to an on-demand workforce that is less expensive to hire and maintain than traditional full-time employees. Worker organizing is therefore increasingly important as a means of strengthening workers' ability to advocate for their collective self-interest related to their labor situation. However, on-demand workers do not fit the mold of a typical union member. Legal exclusion of 1099 workers from the National Labor Relations Act (NLRA), as well as the wide variety of ondemand work and the lack of a shared workspace, precludes organizing traditional unions.

# Collective Bargaining

Workers have historically joined labor unions to collectively bargain for benefits and protections ranging from wage minimums to workplace dignity; however, union membership in the United States has been declining for decades. 109 According to the BLS, in 2016, only 10.7% of the workforce were members of a union. 110 The reasons for this decline are "especially relevant to independent contractors in the new economy... [as] employers often discourage unionization" to limit the costs of providing wages and benefits for their employees. While workers today no longer experience workplace violence for attempting to organize, employees are sometimes threatened with job or benefits loss as punishment for engaging in protected organizing activity and may be 'blackballed' by employers. 112 113 Companies often seek make it difficult for these workers to organize; the Society for Human Resource Management (SHRM)

has published memorandums that explain how firms may prevent workers from forming unions.<sup>114</sup>

Independent contractors do not have the right to organize or participate in collective bargaining, rights otherwise afforded to employees under the NLRA. The justification for exclusion was that independent contractors are able to work for multiple companies; however, many independent contractors work primarily for one company and that a company may hire multiple workers under virtually the same contract. 115 116 Workers have begun to respond by using social media to organize public pressure campaigns that publicize poor working conditions and grievances against employers. For example, Uber drivers in New York circumvented company policy against unionization by forming "solidarity groups" that could not collectively bargain with Uber but helped them organize a class action lawsuit that eventually won them some workplace rights. 117 Contractors specializing in a trade might potentially use collective bargaining to gain access to worker benefits and workplace rights. For example, the International Alliance of Theatrical Stage Employees (IATSE) engages "embedded contract bargaining" whereby a local IATSE chapter establishes agreements with an association of theaters that include union recognition, improved standards of workplace health and safety, employer contributions to pension and health funds, and minimum pay-per-day worked. However, such agreements do not guarantee job security and do not contain any arbitration provisions; the arrangement assumes that workers will be hired as on-demand labor, working job to job and sometimes more than one job at a time. <sup>118</sup> In December of 2016, Seattle's City Council passed an ordinance allowing Uber and Lyft drivers the right to collectively bargain for improved workplace safety and higher pay. 119 However, the ordinance was challenged in court by industry lobbyists and was stayed. 120

# Professional Associations

Collective actions are not the only method of worker organization worker groups use to lobby for their rights. On-demand workers have also used other means to organize without the financial costs and legal challenges of traditional union organizing. <sup>121</sup> The rise of social media has contributed to this new kind of organizing. As explained by Annalisa Nash Fernandez of qz.com:

"Any Facebook user can create a group on any theme and serve as its administrator, and membership usually must be approved before another user can join and view the group posts. Facebook group administrators hold the power to delete posts that do not comply with the group guidelines, and block members...Facebook groups can replicate the efforts of unions with private posts that are only visible to group members, far from the intrusive eyes of company management."

Workers at Instacart formed a Facebook group to fight for better pay and participate in a "no-delivery day" protest. Additionally, workers can use 'hashtags' on Facebook and Twitter to unite behind worker causes; hourly employees at fast-fashion retail chain Zara advocating for better pay and advancement opportunities by tagging their social media posts with #ChangeZara.<sup>123</sup>

On-demand workers may also organize into non-union professional groups to lobby for benefits that would otherwise be offered by employers to employees. The Freelancers Union, for example, is a non-profit organization that provides advocacy support and used to provide health insurance to its members through its for-profit Freelancers Insurance Company. XVIIII It also offers a sort of community for freelancers to discuss issues they're facing in the workforce and share their concerns. Though the organization is credited with improving the visibility of freelance workers and their concerns, the organization is not a union in the traditional sense. While workers must engage in at least 20 hours of work per week in one of seven industries in order to be a member, the Freelancers Union cannot engage in collective bargaining with regard to wages or working conditions because it is not certified as a union under federal labor law. 124

The Independent Drivers Guild (IDG) is nonprofit labor organization that represents over 65,000 drivers in New York City and whose mission is to have a "seat at the table...[and negotiate] protections and essential benefits while building worker power." IDG organization is the first and only to successfully fight for black car drivers' right to organize. Similarly, the Taxi Workers Alliance is a volunteer organization that advocates on behalf of yellow cab drivers in New York City.

25

xviii This model was declared illegal under the ACA.

#### **Literature Conclusion**

Our review found that a small but rapidly growing and important share of the American workforce is engaged in alternative work arrangements where the nature of the work and system of labor themselves can be characterized as "on-demand." This on-demand economy includes traditional independent contractors and a burgeoning contingent workforce (i.e., people who are employed on a task-basis) and part-time W-2 workers who may be subjected to algorithmic "just-in-time" scheduling. Many of these workers face low and inconsistent earnings, and their access to employer-sponsored benefits is minimal to non-existent. While the structural causes of benefit inaccessibility and unaffordability are distinct, the impact is the same: much of this workforce cannot rely on the legally required assortment of protections and benefits that support personal infrastructure of full-time workers in traditional employer-employee arrangements.

Many on-demand workers are not covered under existing government regulations that protect the wellness of employees and prevent workplace discrimination across industries. Moreover, models of building personal support systems for on-demand workers do exist but may be hard to reconfigure for the benefit of the burgeoning OPE workforce. This situation presents a heavy lift for state and municipal governments seeking to responsibly address the challenges and pitfalls of the on-demand economy. To supplement this review, we have begun to document a set of practices and policy actions, some of which were discussed in the literature review, that can help address the challenges outlined above and pave a path forward.

# Policies and Practices to Assist Workers in the On-Demand Economy

#### Overview

Policy makers at the state and local levels are developing strategies to address challenges encountered by on-demand workers. This section summarizes some of the more promising policies and practices to better inform NJ policymakers as they consider laws and actions to support the on-demand workforce. We include ways in which the NJ DOLWD might strengthen the application of current labor laws through additional regulation and stronger enforcement as well as actions that would fall within the purview of the legislature and governor. To the extent that our suggestions are based on existing models that have already been implemented, we also discuss available lessons and challenges from their implementation.

Because the focus in this section is on the practices for which there is the most promising research, it does not mirror the organization of the literature review. Instead we have compiled the following research about actions taken in other jurisdictions to protect on-demand workers. We then outline nine recommendations, in an order that we believe presents them from the least to most dramatic changes they would require to existing law.

# A Note on Challenges Related to Employee Classification

Even though we focused on an inclusive group of on-demand workers that spans the W-2 and 1099 workforce, issues related to worker classification are difficult to overcome and at times constrain the efficacy of the options we present in addressing workers' challenges and hardship. Additionally, while there are contractors who determine their own arrangements for services and payment with multiples clients, many on-demand workers participating in the OPE heavily rely on the platform company to determine tasks, set prices, and perform "employee" evaluation. With concern to the latter subset of workers, courts in California, New York, the United Kingdom, and the European Union have determined that there is "sufficient supervision, direction and control over key aspects of the services rendered" so as to constitute a traditional employer-employee relationship for the on-demand worker. These rulings mean that platform employers may have to comply with regulations concerning worker wages, payroll taxes and worker benefits. A reclassification of online-platform workers as employees would affect

many - but not all - of the reforms we discuss in this report. However, given the limited scope of this project, we do not delve into potential classification reforms and their implications.

Many reforms we discuss that would extend benefits to independent contractors are often theorized and discussed along with some element of protection of employers who participate from misclassification lawsuits. This is obviously a serious trade-off to consider. Because the report avoids making recommendations around classification issues, we do not discuss these indemnity clauses in detail. However, it is a dynamic to be aware of in the future.

#### Measuring the On-Demand Workforce

Much of the research describing the on-demand economy has been undertaken by corporations; xix however, the public sector both has the data and the most pressing need for understanding the exact nature of this phenomenon in New Jersey. While action is imperative regardless of the workforce's exact size, this section introduces several approaches, such as utilizing administrative data and tax policy, to measure the on-demand economy in New Jersey.

Researchers from leading think tanks and banking institutions have used administrative resources, like tax records and privately-held data, to measure the size and growth of the ondemand economy. States have similarly begun utilizing existing data sources in new initiatives to produce regional and local estimates. For example, in California, the California Policy Lab (an initiative co-formed by the University of California, Berkeley and University of California, Los Angeles) has established a partnership with the Franchise Tax Board to provide data-driven insights into the prevalence, trends, and quantity of the on-demand workforce. The partnership is currently conducting a data project that reviews state and federal tax records since 2012. The project draws on tax returns as well as 1099 and W-2 forms filed by corporations to understand the size and earnings of the online platform workforce and the proportion of 1099 and W-2 earnings for the average worker. The goal of this data project is to understand the size of the OPE and determine to what degree online-platform income is supplementary.

xix For example, "The Online Platform Economy: Who Earns the Most?" 2016. JPMorgan Chase Institute. and Intuit. "Dispatches from the New Economy: The On-Demand Workforce," February 2017.

# Paid Sick and Family Leave

The states that moved to ensure that on-demand workers have access to paid family and sick leave, including California and Washington, largely accomplished this by circumventing the conversation of employee classification entirely.

Figure 2

i igure 2		
Earnings (based on	Weekly	Estimated
highest earning quarter	Benefit	Annual
in the last 12 months)	Amount	Premium
\$928.99 or lower	\$50	\$190.63
\$2,507.14	\$135.00	\$128.62
\$6,283.33	\$290.00	\$322.33
\$8,753.33	\$404.00	\$449.05
\$12,501.67	\$577.00	\$641.34
\$15,015.01	\$694.00	\$770.27
\$27,105.01 or higher	\$1,252.00	\$1,390.49

\*Selective examples taken from California's Self-Employed - Elective Coverage Premiums. Earnings based on highest potential in range, premium calculated assuming income for all four quarters is equal. Premiums are 5.13% of income and cover both disability and paid leave insurance. For the full list of ranges, see

https://www.edd.ca.gov/Disability/Self-

Employed Benefit Amounts.htm

Instead they allow independent workers to opt-in to the programs without requiring employer participation. In California, workers have had the ability to opt-in to its disability insurance and paid leave programs if they pay the entire benefit premium on their own. Benefit rates are based on income and are the same for both programs. The minimum weekly benefit is \$50 and the maximum is \$1,252.xx

Other states have recently enacted paid leave laws that are open to on-demand workers in the same way as California's. New York's program was the first to officially begin in 2018, while Washington state and Washington D.C. have programs set to begin in 2019 and 2020, respectively. According to an official in charge of implementing Washington's paid leave program,

allowing on-demand workers to opt-in has not required much additional effort or consideration in terms of implementation. However, the team in charge of communications and outreach has not planned extensively to market the program to on-demand workers and is primarily focused on educating traditional employees and employers. Low outreach will likely affect the number of on-demand workers who ultimately enroll and subsequently collect benefits from the program.

#### Retirement Benefits

As addressed earlier, the inability of on-demand workers to access traditional

xx For the full list of ranges, see https://www.edd.ca.gov/Disability/Self-Employed Benefit Amounts.htm

employer-sponsored 401(k) plans threatens to destabilize workers long after they have moved on from their current work arrangements. One of the most common recommendations among academics is the creation of Multiple Employer Plans (MEPs) at the federal level which would allow multiple businesses to join shared retirement savings programs. These plans allow ondemand workers to switch from job-to-job among businesses in their MEP without any interruption to their retirement account. Employers in the MEP simply make contributions in proportion to the amount of time employees worked for their company.

Currently, private MEP plans cannot be created at the state level due to regulations in place related to the Employment Retirement Income Savings Act of 1974 (ERISA). ERISA created strong mandates for uniformity in retirement savings laws at the federal level, and any state-level MEP would be preempted by ERISA rules. One expert we interviewed advised that even if MEPs were possible at the state-level it is questionable whether or not these plans would actually help the on-demand population.

In general, many of the proposed solutions to ensure on-demand workers have access to retirement savings may be untenable at the state level due to concerns surrounding their legality in relation to federal statutes. One state-level solution that has recently gained momentum are secure choice programs. Secure choice programs are automatic-IRA savings accounts operated by the state. <sup>131</sup> In such a program, the state takes a portion of the employee's pay as a deduction from their paycheck and automatically invests it in an independent retirement savings account. <sup>xxi</sup>

#### State Anti-Discrimination Protections

Currently, 1099 workers are not covered by either federal or state anti-discrimination laws, and federal action to extend these protections to independent contractors has been slow. In 2018, Congresswoman Eleanor Holmes Norton introduced HR 4972, the Protecting Independent Contractors from Discrimination Act, which would have extended anti-discrimination protections under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act, as well as the federal Americans with Disabilities Act and the Fair Labor Standards Act, among others. The bill stalled in

\_

xxi Similar programs currently exist in California (California Secure Choice Retirement Savings Trust Act); Connecticut (Connecticut Retirement Security Program Act); Illinois (Illinois Secure Choice Savings Program Act); Maryland (Maryland Small Business Retirement Savings Program Act); and Oregon (Oregon Retirement Savings Board Act).

Committee, likely due to both its expansive scope and the political climate, and has yet to be reintroduced.

However, federal inaction does not preclude state and local action to protect independent contractors under state anti-discrimination law. In fact, both Washington<sup>133</sup> and Pennsylvania<sup>134</sup> extend anti-discrimination protections to independent contractors alongside traditional employees. New York City recently considered

#### Figure 3

#### 43 P.S. § 955. Unlawful discriminatory practices

It shall be an unlawful discriminatory practice, unless based upon a bona fide occupational qualification, or in the case of a fraternal corporation or association, unless based upon membership in such association or corporation, or except where based upon applicable security regulations established by the United States or the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania:

(a) For any employer because of the race, color, religious creed, ancestry, age, sex, national origin or non-job related handicap or disability or the use of a guide or support animal because of the blindness, deafness or physical handicap of any individual or independent contractor, to refuse to hire or employ or contract with, or to bar or to discharge from employment such individual or independent contractor, or to otherwise discriminate against such individual or independent contractor with respect to compensation, hire, tenure, terms, conditions or privileges of employment or contract, if the individual or independent contractor is the best able and most competent to perform the services required.

legislation to do so as well at the urging of the Freelancers Union, but the proposal did not move out of committee. <sup>135</sup> Notably, these approaches do not depend on reclassifying independent contractors; rather they explicitly include independent contractors in these existing anti-discrimination protections.

The New Jersey Law Against Discrimination (NJLAD) applies only to employees, excluding independent contractors. However, previous legal cases have established that merely being labeled an "independent contractor" does not preclude a person's right to make a claim under the law. If someone operating as an independent contractor makes a claim under NJLAD, the courts must evaluate the worker's standing under the definition of an employee created by the NJ Superior Court in *Pukowski v. Caruso*. While this precedent extends protection to misclassified independent contractors, it does not provide for 1099 workers. In recent years, there has also been attention to 10:5.12 (1)<sup>136</sup>, a specific section of the NJLAD, which includes anti-discrimination language around contracting that legal advocates argue might be used by independent contractors (see Figure 4).

Addressing On-Demand Labor Trends in the W-2 Workforce

On-demand labor expectations have also made their way into some parts of the traditional W-2 workforce. While a salaried employee who regularly works 9am to 5pm may never experience these pressures, hourly employees in some low-wage sectors are being increasingly treated like on-demand labor. They seldom receive the standard two-weeks' notice of their schedules; instead algorithmic scheduling technologies leave them with short-notice shifts and cancellations. This flexibility may enable employers to prioritize efficiency and reduce unnecessary labor costs, but it does so at a cost to employees.

#### Figure 4

#### 10:5-12 Unlawful employment practices, discrimination.

- 11. It shall be an unlawful employment practice, or, as the case may be, an unlawful discrimination:
  - 1. For any person to refuse to buy from, sell to, lease from or to, license, contract with, or trade with, provide goods, services or information to, or otherwise do business with any other person on the basis of the race, creed, color, national origin, ancestry, age, pregnancy or breastfeeding, sex, gender identity or expression, affectional or sexual orientation, marital status, civil union status, domestic partnership status, liability for service in the Armed Forces of the United States, disability, nationality, or source of lawful income used for rental or mortgage payments of such other person or of such other person's spouse, partners, members, stockholders, directors, officers, managers, superintendents, agents, employees, business associates, suppliers, or customers. This subsection shall not prohibit refusals or other actions (1) pertaining to employee-employer collective bargaining, labor disputes, or unfair labor practices, or (2) made or taken in connection with a protest of unlawful discrimination or unlawful employment practices.

Legislative initiatives have been the most common way to address the issues of irregular scheduling in recent years, and such initiatives have come to be known as "Fair Workweek" proposals. The first Fair Workweek law passed in November 2014 in San Francisco as part of the Formula Retail Employees Ordinance, also called by advocates the "Retail Workers Bill of Rights." While the legislation passed the San Francisco Board of Supervisors unanimously, the original idea came from and was championed by local labor and women's groups. At the time of its passage, the legislation was hailed as the first of its kind. In 2016, more municipalities in California passed similar legislation, as did Seattle and Washington, DC, followed by New York City in 2017 and Philadelphia in 2018. Currently, only one state, Oregon, has a Fair Workweek law on the books, though many others have considered legislation. Generally, these proposals have applied to retail and fast food employers over a certain size, though more recent laws have included hospitality workers as well. While each law differs in some specifics, including definitions and industry-targeting, they generally reflect four main principles, explained in Figures 6.1 and 6.2. Implementation of these provisions is generally complaint-based with antiretaliation protections built in for workers who report violations of the policy and fines for employers found out of compliance. An Oregon fiscal analysis provides the best estimate for the

cost of a statewide measure. The OR Legislative Fiscal Office estimated that the cost of implementation and enforcement at \$413,787 for 2017-2019 and \$313,578 for 2019-2021.

Figure 5.1

# 1. Predictability pay:

- Requires that employees to receive their schedules a set amount of time in advance, usually two weeks.
- If an employer changes the schedule after a certain deadline, employees receive additional predictability pay to account for employee-borne costs of short-notice shifts (like last-minute transportation or child care)
- Generally, includes exceptions for voluntary employee-initiated changes and some other circumstances (like weather-related emergencies)
- Varies in the amount of predictability pay and the situations in which predictability pay is required.<sup>xxii</sup>

#### 2. Scheduling protections:

- Protects employees from some of the most egregious scheduling tactics.
- Most commonly include a prohibition of scheduling employees for a "clopening" shift, in which an employee is scheduled to close one night and open the next morning
- May include a "right to rest," which regulates the minimum number of hours between the end of one shift and the start of the next
- Other approaches avoid prohibitions and create an employee right to refuse such shifts and a right to additional compensation if they accept them.

However, the limited implementation research on these reforms suggests that many workers are not aware of their new rights. In San Francisco, for example, two years into implementation, 82 percent of workers surveyed by the Center for Law and Social Policy (CLASP) were not familiar with the new law, which severely limits the effectiveness of complaint-based enforcement. The same researchers concluded that implementation could be improved with increased worker outreach, both through the labor department and partnerships with community organizations. They also recommended greater labor department staffing to better assist employers in implementing the new requirements and to allow for proactive enforcement. Another approach to implementation could be reporting-based, requiring employers to demonstrate compliance to the enforcement agency, though processing reports

\_

xxii For example, in Seattle and Oregon, an employee is entitled to half of the pay they would have received if their shift is cancelled or reduced and an hour's worth of additional pay if their employer changes the schedule after it has been posted. In San Francisco, the amount of predictability pay varies by notice-time: with 1 to 7 days' notice, an employee must receive one hour's wages, whereas less than 24 hours' notice requires 2 hours of predictability.

xxiii An employer might be incentivized to underestimate labor needs and set only a minimal schedule, knowing they can rely on a pool of part-time employees who are desperate for extra hours and will agree to "voluntary" changes.

#### 3. Access to hours:

- Requires employers to offer additional hours to current part-time employees before hiring new workers to reduce involuntary part-time employment
- Can be pursued on their own; however, are also an essential complement predictability regulation. Without addressing involuntary part-time work, employers can exploit loopholes in predictability regulation. XXIV

#### 4. Right to request:

- Allows an employee to request additional hours, fewer hours, or scheduling changes from their employer
- Varies the most in how it is constructed. Some proposals preserve the right to request without retaliation but make no requirement on the employer to accept the request.
   Others require employer approval under certain circumstances.xxv

and auditing compliance would still require increased staffing.

While public awareness may be low and enforcement could be improved, there is some early evidence that Fair Workweek reforms have made a real impact on workers in San Francisco: approximately 70% of workers receive their schedules at least two weeks in advance and 93% reported that the advance notice had "helped them better plan their personal lives." <sup>139</sup> However, an evaluation prepared for the California Retail Association offered a different view, highlighting employee reports of decreased scheduling flexibility and employer complaints about unanticipated staffing needs that they could not fill under the new rules. <sup>140</sup>

Research on implementation and impact outside of San Francisco is limited. Most interviewees we spoke to said that researchers are only beginning to study the impact of scheduling reforms elsewhere. Several respondents cited Seattle, which included a clause for implementation study in its original legislation. The first report is due out in 2019, covering the initial eight months of implementation. A subsequent report will document the first two years. Anecdotally, researchers and practitioners alike commented that so far it seems the biggest

\_

xxiv In San Francisco and Seattle, for example, the employer is merely required to respond to the request in writing (San Francisco Police Code Article 3300G; Seattle Municipal Code Title 14 §22). However, in New York City, each year, employers must grant up to two temporary schedule changes requested by an employee for caregiving or personal events (New York City Administrative Code Chapter 12 § 20-1261-1263: Temporary Changes to Work Schedules for Personal Events and Protections from Retaliation for Making Schedule Change Requests).

xxv In San Francisco and Seattle, for example, the employer is merely required to respond to the request in writing (San Francisco Police Code Article 3300G; Seattle Municipal Code Title 14 §22). However, in New York City, each year, employers must grant up to two temporary schedule changes requested by an employee for caregiving or personal events (New York City Administrative Code Chapter 12 § 20-1261-1263: Temporary Changes to Work Schedules for Personal Events and Protections from Retaliation for Making Schedule Change Requests).

challenge in implementation has been informing laborers of their new rights, which echoes the results from CLASP's study of San Francisco.<sup>141</sup> Several other academics are currently studying the implementation process and worker impacts in Seattle and Emeryville, CA.<sup>142</sup>

While it may be prudent to wait until more research is available on these initiatives, recent passages in New York City and Philadelphia, along with slow progress in many state legislatures, present an important window of opportunity for New Jersey to be at the forefront of scheduling reforms on the state-level. There are three main approaches that New Jersey could consider in pursuing scheduling reform, which will be discussed later in the report. Most would require both legislative and executive action. They include strengthening current scheduling protections, pursuing some stand-alone scheduling reforms, and adopting some form of a Fair Workweek proposal.

# Workers' Compensation

Worker safety is a key area of concern as the on-demand economy continues to grow; on-demand workers often operate in dangerous environments and they have no safety net in the event of work-related injury. According to a study conducted by the National Institutes of Health, "the taxi and limousine industry [faces] a disproportionately dangerous working environment" and recommends "safety measures [be] implemented uniformly by cities, companies, and drivers to mitigate disparities." 144

Establishing workers' compensation benefits for independent contractors is one strategy to provide for workers' safety. There are some small-scale non-governmental models for coverage, like the New York Black Car Fund, which is supported through 2.5% passenger surcharge that does not constitute a tax and makes customers responsible workers' safety net. This program is controlled by a board that includes industry members. According to the National Employment Law Project (NELP), this means that "workers are covered by workers' compensation even if the companies they work for describe their drivers as independent contractors." However, this model of insurance is not nearly as comprehensive as standard workers' compensation. For example, the program does not cover injuries or fatalities resulting from passenger violence even though drivers are disproportionately at risk of such harm. A potential governmental solution is to amend state-run workers' compensation programs to include more people. State or local governments could potentially pass legislation that requires

all employers who hire on-demand workers to establish a fund dedicated to workers' compensation, regardless of their workers' classification.

#### Collective Bargaining and Unionization

Unionization and collective bargaining have long helped guarantee workers' rights and benefits, but independent contractors face major barriers to organization and unionization. The National Labor Relations Act (NLRA), which regulates and protects workers' rights to organize, explicitly excludes independent contractors. Allowing contractors to collectively bargain or form unions may be one of the best ways to ensure on-demand workers' workplace rights and benefits access. Workers themselves have begun to respond by using social media to organize public pressure campaigns that publicize poor working conditions and grievances against employers. For example, Uber drivers in New York circumvented company policy against unionization by forming "solidarity groups" that could not collectively bargain with Uber but helped them organize a class action lawsuit that eventually won drivers some workplace rights. 148

Improving independent workers' ability to organize can help improve workplace safety. A California bill would allow certain OPE workers to organize and bargain, but this bill has stalled in the state legislature. The city of Seattle, WA adopted in 2015 a "first-of-its-kind" ordinance to give collective-bargaining rights to independent contractors. The city argued that rideshare companies often run promotions campaigns that affect the wages and health of their independent contractors, and workers should be allowed to bargain for improved conditions. The city is currently considering a municipal ordinance that would allow rideshare drivers to organize and bargain for "matters of mutual interest" but not wages; this bill is an amended version of the previous law which was stayed through a court challenge. Both the California bill and the Seattle ordinance raised issues of NLRA preemption and antitrust violations. A federal appeals court ruled that the municipal ordinance allowing contractors to collectively bargain was, in fact, not preempted by federal law; because the latter explicitly excluded independent contractors from consideration, the matter is within the purview of the city council. The federal court, however, remanded the case to the lower court to address the antitrust concerns. 150

# **Recommendations/Next Steps**

# 1. Use existing data to measure the on-demand workforce

In the State of New Jersey, the Division of Taxation under the State Department of Treasury administers relevant tax records and could initiate data-sharing projects with DOLWD or educational and research institutions to help understand the size and characteristics of the ondemand workforce in New Jersey.

The state can also build a more complete understanding of the self-employment within its jurisdiction by retrieving and comparing information from national surveys and tax databases. The monthly Current Population Survey (CPS) and its Annual Social and Economic (ASEC) supplement<sup>151</sup> may help distinguish workers holding self-employment status and their earnings during the reference week, while the Internal Revenue Service's Information Return Master File and Individual Return Transaction File incorporates information on self-employment income and W-2 earnings among on-demand workers.<sup>152</sup> While data are collected on a national basis, it is possible to extract and analyze a representative sample from New Jersey and produce a local and regional estimate of the state's on-demand economy.

States often face challenges in collecting taxes from on-demand workers engaged in internet commerce. OPE workers often underreport their revenue by over-reporting expenses, reducing self-employment tax revenue and leaving OPE workers in non-compliance with the IRS. To enhance compliance and better quantify the OPE, New Jersey could also collaborate with the IRS, using information from business owners regarding numbers and types of employees and 1099 workers in each company to gather data on the on-demand workforce in major online-platform mediated industries such as transportation, logistics, and home services.

Another alternative to quantify the OPE is by altering the state income tax threshold for contingent workers compensated by third party settlement organizations (TPSOs). The IRS sets the minimum reporting threshold for payments settled through a third-party network to be \$20,000 or above and more than 200 transactions; there are currently no limits for card payment transaction. However, states could establish stricter reporting requirements for TPSO payments. In January 2017, the Vermont Department of Taxes changed the state 1099-K reporting law that, under 32 V.S.A. § 5862d, 153 TPSOs are obliged to report all payments that exceed \$600 total per person. Subsequently in November 2017, the State of Massachusetts also issued the same TPSO

payment reporting requirements as Vermont.<sup>154</sup> In the State of New Jersey, taxpayers currently fulfill the same set of reporting requirements as with the IRS and may also adapt to the changes worked in other states. Nevertheless, companies providing necessary guidance and training in helping workers file taxes would also contribute to accurate counting of workers in the ondemand economy.

#### 2. Open New Jersey's paid leave programs to on-demand workers

New Jersey has previously been a leading state in ensuring that workers have access to paid time off to care for loved ones. In 2009, New Jersey became one of the first states in the country to offer universal paid family leave, allowing employees to take paid time off to care for their sick relatives or newborn children. In the past year, New Jersey has twice expanded its paid family and sick leave program. On February 2, 2019, Governor Murphy signed into law a bill that will increase the amount of an employee's

Figure 6.

The ABC test presumes all workers to be "employees" unless the following conditions are met:

- (A) Such individual has been and will continue to be free from control or direction over the performance of such service, both under his contract of service and in fact; and
- (B) Such service is either outside the usual course of the business for which such service is performed, or that such service is performed outside of all the places of business of the enterprise for which such service is performed; and
- (C) Such individual is customarily engaged in an independently established trade, occupation, profession or business.

income available to them during leave and will open eligibility to more caregivers in diverse situations. This expansion of worker benefits comes as a follow-up to another change signed into law on May 2, 2018, that broadened the state's earned sick leave law; the state now enables both full-time and part-time employees to accrue paid sick days, earning one hour of sick leave for every 30 hours worked.

While these developments are advantageous for traditional employees, both laws currently exclude most on-demand workers. Like most worker benefit programs in the state, paid family and sick leave extends to employees in New Jersey as defined under the "ABC test" (see Figure 6). This statutory test, originally created for determining workers' unemployment benefit eligibility, is the primary way of determining employment designation for state employees as a result of *Hargrove v. Sleepy's*, LLC, 220 N.J. 289. \*\*xvi\*\*

wever, in New York City, each year, employers must grant up to two temporary schedule changes requested by an employee for caregiving or personal events (New York City Administrative Code

New Jersey could extend paid sick and family leave to on-demand workers by allowing on-demand workers to opt-in for coverage without employer participation. Without more information about the number of on-demand workers in New Jersey and how many would be interested in enrolling in this program, our team cannot estimate the fiscal implications of this solution. However, doing so would likely increase the estimated \$1.7 million in administrative costs associated with the two expansions due to a higher claims load, infrastructure to accept on-demand applications, and potential outreach to this portion of the workforce.

Revenue from premiums, currently estimated at approximately \$321.4 million in FY2022 for paid leave expansion, would be expected to increase in proportion to the number of ondemand workers who choose to participate. Expenditures for the program related to benefit claims would also be expected to increase by an indeterminate amount from the current FY2020 projection of \$321.4 million. The Office of Legislative Services (OLS) fiscal note for expanded earned sick leave did not include estimates for increased revenue or expenditures.

### 3. Open New Jersey's Secure Choice Retirement Program to on-demand workers

On March 28, 2019, Governor Murphy signed another law which could be expanded to better protect on-demand workers, New Jersey's Secure Choice Savings Program Act. The law allows employees without an employer-managed plan to enroll in the program and have 3% of their income automatically deposited in a retirement savings account by way of a standard payroll deduction. Employees have the option to contribute different amounts of their income, but the plan will default to a 3% deduction if no other option is chosen.

It is unclear based on the bill's language whether or not on-demand workers will be allowed to enroll in this program; assuming that the bill uses the ABC test as it is currently administered to determine who is an employee, independent contractors will continue to be excluded. Just as with the state's recently expanded paid family and earned sick leave laws, independent contractors would benefit from changes that allow them to participate in this program without employer participation. It is unclear at this time, because the rules have not yet been published regarding this program, whether this could be done through regulation or would require supplemental legislation.

If on-demand workers are allowed to participate, now or in the future, one interviewee suggested following the lead of states like Oregon and California, where the saver's first \$1,000

is put into a special liquid account which can be quickly accessed in an emergency. This not only helps the worker save for retirement, but, given that this group is especially prone to job loss and low incomes, provides a small nest egg for emergencies as well. By making New Jersey's Secure Choice program open to on-demand workers and easy to enroll in, the state would be exercising the best option available to it without relying on changes at the federal level.

The increase in cost to expand the program to on-demand workers is indeterminate currently. OLS produced a fiscal note for the bill before it was signed by the governor using a comparable program in Illinois as a proxy. In that note, OLS determined that the initial startup cost of the program was approximately \$1 million, plus \$200 per employee who enrolled - which in Illinois equaled 12,000. Using the OLS estimate, New Jersey would anticipate an additional \$200 in startup costs per on-demand worker who chose to participate in the program. There is currently no estimate on how many on-demand workers would enroll, and that number is dependent on a variety of factors, including participation criteria and marketing.

# 4. Amend NJLAD to include independent contractors

The administration could request the legislature to amend the NJLAD's exclusion of independent contractors as it pertains to anti-discrimination protections. This fix may have limited impact though: discrimination is notoriously difficult to prove, and enforcement is largely complaint-based. However, it would provide independent contractors who experience discrimination on the job with civil recourse that they do not currently have.

#### 5. Increase reporting pay requirement for part-time workers

Currently, employees in New Jersey are entitled to an hour's worth of pay if they show up for a scheduled shift and are sent home. This clause is an example of "show-up" or "reporting" pay, which was added to the NJ Administrative Code in 1995. In those days, most employees had to receive hard-copies of their schedule in-person: showing up to work may have been the only way to learn of a schedule change. This protection could be updated to the new standard of 4 hours pay, both to account for the rise of just-in-time scheduling and short-notice changes, as well as the greater ability of management to proactively communicate schedule-changes with employees through cell phones and email.

#### 6. Pursue stand-alone scheduling reforms

There are some elements of the full Fair Workweek proposals that could be pursued as stand-alone reforms. Many states have employee right to request laws without the additional protections provided for in the more comprehensive Fair Workweek proposals. Initial reform could also focus on some of the other provisions, like "clopening"xxvii protections and the right to rest. While the practitioners we spoke with generally believed that the elements of the Fair Workweek proposal are most meaningfully pursued as a package, individual reforms may be more feasible and could act as building blocks to more comprehensive reforms. Additionally, passing one or two reforms as incremental measures might ease the complex implementation process of the new rules.

#### 7. Adapt the Fair Work Week proposal

The final, and most ambitious option as it relates to protecting workers from just-in-time scheduling, would be to pursue a comprehensive Fair Workweek proposal in the state legislature. This would require significant executive leadership, along with legislative agreement. Our interviewees expressed that Fair Workweek laws have had the most success at the local level because that is where workers are often effectively organized and powerful. Only one state - Oregon - has successfully passed statewide scheduling reforms.

In both the current and previous legislative sessions, Senate Majority Leader Loretta Weinberg introduced the New Jersey Schedules That Work Act (S109) in January 2018. The proposed legislation includes an employee right to request schedule changes; additional reporting, on-call, split-shift, and predictability pay; and 14-days advanced for new schedules. The legislation applies to fast-food, retail, and cleaning employees of businesses greater than 15 employees. No action has been taken on the bill.

While the proposed legislation as written is an important first step, there are many ways it could be strengthened, including adding an access to hours clause for reasons discussed in Figure 5.2. Additionally, New Jersey could be an innovator by broadening its scope to include both hospitality employees and new populations of workers. When asked, both researchers and practitioners discussed two additional populations of workers that they think should be included

-

xxvii See Figure 5.1

in the future: warehouse employees and health care workers, who by 2024 the NJ DOLWD estimates will be a labor force of over 1.2 million. 156 Incorporating warehouse employees is probably the more feasible addition, as the scheduling dynamics in the healthcare industry differ greatly from other included sectors.

New Jersey has an opportunity to be the first East Coast state to pass

Figure 7

S109: New Jersey Schedules that Work Act	
Industries Regulated	Provisions Included
✓ Retail	✓ Predictability pay
✓ Fast food	✓ Advanced notice of schedule
✓ Cleaning	✓ Right to request
<b>✗</b> Hospitality	✗ Scheduling Protections
<b>✗</b> Warehouse	✓ Split-shift pay
<b>✗</b> Healthcare	X Access to hours

a Fair Workweek proposal. Regardless of whether the state decides to pursue a full Fair Workweek proposal, scheduling reform should be a part of the discussion about the on-demand economy: on-demand labor in hourly work is decreasing job quality in these sectors, and the effects it has on worker financial security is one of the reasons that low-wage workers are forced to supplement their income with online-platform work.

## 8. Establish a portable benefits system for on-demand workers

New Jersey has an option to establish a statewide portable benefits program that is funded through service surcharges, employer contributions based on an hour bank system, and workers' own deductions. A current bill (S-67) would create portable benefits system for workers who "provide services to consumers": employers would pay the lesser of 25% of transaction or \$6/hour of work to "qualified benefits providers" (QBP) that provide benefits to workers. 157

Portable benefits programs can be administered by a non-profit whose trustees act in the benefit of workers, similar to the multiemployer plan established by the International Union of Operating Engineers (IUOE). A nonprofit may also act as the "employer of record," as is the case with the NYC Black Car Fund, for workers who would otherwise not be eligible for workers compensation. 158 The Black Car Fund and several portable benefits programs that are being piloted in the private sector are funded solely through fee-for-service surcharges. While the state may pass a law specifically requiring online platforms to apply a surcharge that raises funds dedicated to a benefits fund, this cost is borne by consumers and such a law effectively socializes

employers' responsibility to their workers. There is a case to be made for employers' own obligation to pay into a worker-based benefits fund, similar to multiemployer plans negotiated by trade unions.

The state can create and administer a nonprofit QBP which acts as the employer of record for on-demand workers and manages a fund that enables group purchase of health insurance, 401(k) planning, extends workers compensation eligibility, and manages payroll deductions for unemployment insurance. Establishing the nonprofit as the employer of record can potentially help the state to circumvent the Taft-Hartley Act, 159 which governs multiemployer plans. The nonprofit would manage accounts linked to individual workers whose own labor brings in contributions to the benefits accounts; this system would both ensure the portability of benefits and also create a system of 'earned' benefits, all while reaching workers engaged in new and nontraditional forms of work. An appealing aspect of such a system is that it creates a situation of continuous benefits coverage for workers who are engaged in industries that are characterized by wildly fluctuating labor hours and otherwise lack adequate support systems, a circumstance resultant of their worker classification. A statewide benefits program would help buttress the financial situation of workers who otherwise are not guaranteed minimum wages and experience financial instability, and the program can be very flexible with regard to the benefits for which workers draw from their account.

#### 9. Work with the legislature to establish collective organizing/bargaining rights

New Jersey does not have any current or pending legislation concerning non-employee organizing or bargaining but may consider legislation that enables independent contractors to organize and collectively bargain while circumventing preemption and antitrust pitfall. Creating a model for on-demand workers to participate in collective bargaining may prove to be an essential component of a concerted effort to improve worker welfare and rights, but it will likely not be a straightforward process.

#### Conclusion

The on-demand economy is growing rapidly, and policy has been slow to adjust to the dynamic transformation of the workplace and the workforce. This report highlights the major challenges that workers are facing as a result of the shift away from a traditional, full-time

employment model toward on-demand labor. We also reported on some of the most promising approaches that states and municipalities across the nation are pursuing in response to these developments. At the request of NJ DOLWD, we have identified a broad scope of workers, including both independent contractors and W-2 employees, in our analysis. However, we acknowledge that there are major challenges in crafting policy that can be responsive to both subsets of the on-demand workforce and their varied experiences within the economy. Despite our inclusive approach, some of our recommendations will help just one subset of workers because of structural differences in employment status.

Many of the proposed solutions draw on precedent; the U.S. has a history of portable benefits and similar programs that serve as a case studies for amending existing state programs and introducing new programs. Other strategies have only recently been implemented or are pending implementation in various states and cities across the United States. However, all of the approaches we examined in the report have a common utility in buttressing workers who are underserved by lagging policy that does not sufficiently address their needs. As an editorial note, we commend the state for moving to protect on-demand workers; industry lobbyists, representing online platform firms in particular, have successfully lobbied several states to further withdraw their support of on-demand workers, whereas New Jersey is at the forefront of the state-level campaign support workers.

On-demand workers frequently bear the costs of the on-demand economy that would otherwise be borne by employers but have limited recourse for securing commensurate compensation or benefits; this alone is enough imperative for state action to support on-demand workers. Though we do recommend that the state develop a more accurate measure of the on-demand workforce, that these problems exist is enough to warrant a response, irrespective of the exact count of affected workers.

Key issues related to the on-demand economy are being deliberated and decided through court rulings and settlements; however, litigation on case-by-case basis consumes many valuable public and private resources. If the state were to issue more guidance or regulations concerning on-demand workers and the companies that hire them, the state could then minimize the need and frequency of litigation. Such a framework can improve the quality of work and quality of life for workers who currently bear the burdens on being on-demand.

# Appendix I

Interviews were conducted with the following subject-area experts and practitioners:

- Deborah Berkowitz, National Employment Law Center
- John C. David, The Brookings Institution
- Rachel Deutsch, Center for Popular Democracy
- Lonnie Golden, Penn State University. Department of Economics
- Ara Goldstein, Executive Director, NYC Black Car Fund
- Wilma Liebman, former NLRB Chair, currently at Rutgers School of Management and Labor Relations
- Stephanie Luce, Joseph S. Murphy Institute, City University of New York
- Ian Eve Perry, Berkeley Center for Labor Research and Education
- Carla Reyes, Director of Paid Family and Medical Leave in Washington State
- Paul Secunda, Marquette University Law School
- Becki Smith, National Employment Law Center
- Sarah Thomason, Berkeley Center for Labor Research and Education
- Karla Walter, Center for American Progress

#### **Endnotes**

\_\_\_

- <sup>10</sup> Collins, B., Garin A., Jackson, E., Koustas D., &Payne, M. (2019). Is gig work replacing traditional employment? Evidence from two decades of tax returns. *Washington, DC: Internal Revenue Service*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-soi/19rpgigworkreplacingtraditionalemployment.pdf">https://www.irs.gov/pub/irs-soi/19rpgigworkreplacingtraditionalemployment.pdf</a>
- <sup>11</sup> Ibid., pg. 20
- <sup>12</sup> Schneider, D. and Harknett, K. (2017). How work schedules affect health and wellbeing: The mediating roles of economic security and work-life conflict. *Population Association of America*. Retrieved from <a href="https://paa.confex.com/paa/2017/mediafile/ExtendedAbstract/Paper11810/schedules\_mar17.pdf">https://paa.confex.com/paa/2017/mediafile/ExtendedAbstract/Paper11810/schedules\_mar17.pdf</a>
- <sup>13</sup> Johansson, E. (2016). Wages, hours, and scheduling: An issue brief. *Jobs with Justice*. Washington, D.C.: Johanson. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.jwj.org/wages-and-hours-101">http://www.jwj.org/wages-and-hours-101</a>
- <sup>14</sup> Watson, L., Frohlich, L., and Johnston, E. (2014). Collateral damage: Scheduling challenges for workers in low-wage jobs and their consequences. *National Women's Law Center*. Retrieved from <a href="https://nwlc.org/resources/collateral-damage-scheduling-challenges-workers-low-wage-jobs-and-their-consequences">https://nwlc.org/resources/collateral-damage-scheduling-challenges-workers-low-wage-jobs-and-their-consequences</a>
- <sup>15</sup> Alexander, C., Haley-Lock, A., Ruan, N. (2015). Stabilizing low-wage work. *Harvard Civil Rights-Civil Liberties Law Review*, *50*(1), 1-48.
- <sup>16</sup> Golden, L. (2015). Irregular work scheduling and its consequences. *Economic Policy Institute Briefing Paper* (394). Retrieved from <a href="https://www.epi.org/files/pdf/82524.pdf">https://www.epi.org/files/pdf/82524.pdf</a>
  <sup>17</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>18</sup> Future of Work Initiative. (2016). The on-demand economy Survey. *The Aspen Institute*. Retrieved from https://www.aspeninstitute.org/
- <sup>19</sup> Israel, S. (2018). *1099 Benefits: compromise in the gig economy*. Retrieved from https://publicpolicy.wharton.upenn.edu/live/news/2414-1099-benefits-compromise-in-the-gig-economy#\_edn5
- <sup>20</sup> Congressional Research Service. (2016). *What does the gig economy mean for workers?* (CRS Report R44365). Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office.
- <sup>21</sup> Intuit. (2017). *Dispatches from the new economy: The on-demand economy worker study*. Retrieved from <a href="https://intuittaxandfinancialcenter.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/Dispatches-from-the-New-Economy-Long-Form-Report.pdf">https://intuittaxandfinancialcenter.com/wp-content/uploads/2017/06/Dispatches-from-the-New-Economy-Long-Form-Report.pdf</a>
- <sup>22</sup> Brustein, J. (2018). New York sets nation's first minimum wage for Uber, Lyft drivers. *Bloomberg*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-12-04/new-york-sets-nation-s-first-minimum-wage-for-uber-lyft-drivers">https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2018-12-04/new-york-sets-nation-s-first-minimum-wage-for-uber-lyft-drivers</a>
- <sup>23</sup> Farrell, D., Grieg, F., & Hamoudi, A. (2018). The online platform economy in 2018: Drivers, workers, sellers, and lessors. *JP Morgan Chase Institute*. Retrieved from https://www.ipmorganchase.com/corporate/institute/document/institute-ope-2018.pdf
- <sup>24</sup> Schneider, D. and Harknett, K. (2017). How work schedules affect health and wellbeing: The mediating roles of economic security and work-life conflict. *Population Association of America*. Retrieved from <a href="https://paa.confex.com/paa/2017/mediafile/ExtendedAbstract/Paper11810/schedules\_mar17.pdf">https://paa.confex.com/paa/2017/mediafile/ExtendedAbstract/Paper11810/schedules\_mar17.pdf</a>
- <sup>25</sup> Luce, S., &Fujita, N. (2012). Discounted jobs: How retailers sell workers short. *CUNY Murphy Institute*. Retrieved from http://retailactionproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/01/FINAL\_RAP.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> The Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2017). Contingent and alternative employment arrangements summary. Retrieved from https://www.bls.gov/news.release/conemp.nr0.htm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Katz, L. F., & Krueger, A. B. (2019). The Rise and Nature of Alternative Work Arrangements in the United States, 1995–2015. *ILR Review*, 72(2), 382–416. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0019793918820008">https://doi.org/10.1177/0019793918820008</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> National Governors Association (2018). States collaborate to deliver results for the on-demand workforce. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nga.org/news/states-collaborate-to-deliver-results-for-the-on-demand-workforce/">https://www.nga.org/news/states-collaborate-to-deliver-results-for-the-on-demand-workforce/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Capretta J. C. (August, 2016). The On-demand economy and worker benefits and protections. *The Aspen Institute*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.aspeninstitute.org/">https://www.aspeninstitute.org/</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Internal Revenue Service. (2017). *Understanding employee vs. Contractor designation. FS-2017-09*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/understanding-employee-vs-contractor-designation">https://www.irs.gov/newsroom/understanding-employee-vs-contractor-designation</a>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2017). See endnote 1.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Strom, S. and Schmitt, M. (2016). Protecting workers in a patchwork economy. *The Century Foundation*. Retrieved from https://tcf.org/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Reder L. (2016). Data on the sharing & on-demand economy: What we know and don't know. *The Aspen Institute*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.aspeninstitute.org/">https://www.aspeninstitute.org/</a>

<sup>26</sup> Golden, L. (2015). See endnote 16.

- <sup>27</sup> Schneider, D. &Harknett, K. (2017). Income volatility in the service sector: Contours, causes, and consequences. *The Aspen Institute*. Retrieved from: <a href="https://www.aspeninstitute.org/publications/income-volatility-service-sector-contours-causes-consequences/">https://www.aspeninstitute.org/publications/income-volatility-service-sector-contours-causes-consequences/</a>
- <sup>28</sup> Jacobs, A. W. &Padavic, I. (2015), Hours, Scheduling and flexibility in low-wage labour force. *Gender, Work and Organization*, 22: 67-86. doi:10.1111/gwao.12069
- <sup>29</sup> Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2017). See endnote 1.
- <sup>30</sup> Golden, L. (2015). See endnote 16.
- <sup>31</sup> Watson, L., Frohlich, L., and Johnston, E. (2014). See endnote 14.
- <sup>32</sup> Bureau of Labor Statistics, Who and Why, (2018).
- <sup>33</sup> Daniel, S. S., Grzywacz, J. G., Leerkes, E., Tucker, J., & Han, W. J. (2009). Nonstandard maternal work schedules during infancy: Implications for children's early behavior problems. *Infant Behavior and Development*, *32*(2), 195-207.
- <sup>34</sup> Strom, S. and Schmitt, M. (2016). See endnote 8.
- <sup>35</sup> Altman, D. (2019). The quiet, steady rise of employer health coverage. *Axios*. <a href="https://www.axios.com/employer-health-coverage-has-been-growing-7ee39f49-e34e-4dc8-8916-7643702198e6.html">https://www.axios.com/employer-health-coverage-has-been-growing-7ee39f49-e34e-4dc8-8916-7643702198e6.html</a> & Rae, M., Claxton, G., Levitt, L. & McDermott, D. (2019). Long-term trends in employer-based coverage. *Kaiser Family Foundation*. <a href="https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/brief/long-term-trends-in-employer-based-coverage/#item-start">https://www.healthsystemtracker.org/brief/long-term-trends-in-employer-based-coverage/#item-start</a>
- <sup>36</sup> Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2017). Table 9. Employed contingent and non-contingent workers and those with alternative and traditional work arrangements by health insurance coverage and eligibility for employer-provided pension or retirement plans, May 2017. *Economic New Release*. Retrieved from https://www.bls.gov/news.release/conemp.t09.htm
- <sup>37</sup> Katz, L. F., & Krueger, A. B. (2019). See endnote 2.
- <sup>38</sup> Hall, J. V., & Krueger, A. B. (2018). An Analysis of the Labor Market for Uber's Driver-Partners in the United States. *ILR Review*, 71(3), 705–732. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1177/0019793917717222">https://doi.org/10.1177/0019793917717222</a>
- <sup>39</sup> Israel, S. (2018). See endnote 19.
- <sup>40</sup> Farrell, D., Grieg, F., & Hamoudi, A. (2018). See endnote 23.
- <sup>41</sup> Jackson, E., Looney, A., & Ramnath, S. (2017). The rise of alternative work arrangements: Evidence and implications for tax filing and benefit coverage. *Office of Tax Analysis, U.S. Department of Treasury*. <a href="https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/tax-policy/tax-analysis/Documents/WP-114.pdf">https://www.treasury.gov/resource-center/tax-policy/tax-analysis/Documents/WP-114.pdf</a>
- <sup>42</sup> Gao, C. (2018). 1099's and W-2's: If your boss broke the law, it might make your taxes higher. *National Employment Law Project*. <a href="https://www.nelp.org/blog/1099s-w-2s-boss-broke-law-might-make-taxes-higher/">https://www.nelp.org/blog/1099s-w-2s-boss-broke-law-might-make-taxes-higher/</a>
- <sup>43</sup> Lazzarotti, J. J. (2015). Reducing worker hours to avoid ACA obligations violates ERISA, Suit alleges. *Jackson Lewis, for SHRM*. <a href="https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/hr-topics/benefits/pages/erisa-reduced-hours-suit.aspx">https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/hr-topics/benefits/pages/erisa-reduced-hours-suit.aspx</a>
  <sup>44</sup> IRS (n.d.). Independent contractor (Self-employed) or employee?. Retrieved from
- https://www.irs.gov/businesses/small-businesses-self-employed/independent-contractor-self-employed-or-employee <sup>45</sup> Golden, L. (2015). See endnote 16.
- <sup>46</sup> Kessler, S. (2017). US senator Mark Warner proposed a \$20-million fund to experiment with portable benefits for freelancers, gig-economy workers, and contractors. *Quartz*. Retrieved from <a href="https://qz.com/">https://qz.com/</a>
- <sup>47</sup> van Parys, J. (2018). ACA marketplace premiums grew more rapidly in areas with monopoly insurers than in areas with more competition. *Health Affairs*. Retrieved from https://www.healthaffairs.org/doi/10.1377/hlthaff.2018.0054
- <sup>48</sup> Congressional Budget Office, Congress of the United States (2018). *Federal subsidies for health insurance coverage for people under age 65: 2018 to 2028.* Retrieved from <a href="https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/115th-congress-2017-2018/reports/53826-healthinsurancecoverage.pdf">https://www.cbo.gov/system/files/115th-congress-2017-2018/reports/53826-healthinsurancecoverage.pdf</a>
- & Luhby, T. (2018). Obamacare premiums to rise an average of 15% next year, says CBO. *CNN Politics*. Retrieved from <a href="https://us.cnn.com/2018/06/07/politics/obamacare-premiums/index.html?iid=EL">https://us.cnn.com/2018/06/07/politics/obamacare-premiums/index.html?iid=EL</a>
- <sup>49</sup> Definition of "Employer" under section 3(5) of ERISA-Association Health Plans, 83 FR 28912. *Federal Register: The Daily Journal of the United States.* Web. 20 August, 2018.
- <sup>50</sup> U.S. Department of Labor. (2019). *About Association Health Plans*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.dol.gov/general/topic/association-health-plans">https://www.dol.gov/general/topic/association-health-plans</a>
- <sup>51</sup> Miller, S. (2018). DOL's final rule on association health plans expands options. *SHRM*. Retrieved from https://www.shrm.org/
- <sup>52</sup> Pear, R. (2018). Trump to issue rule that weakens Affordable Care Act. *New York Times*. Retrieved from https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/18/us/politics/trump-health-care-association-plans.html

- <sup>53</sup> Adams, N.E. (2019). Judge tackles AHP 'End Run' around ACA. *National Association of Plan Advisors*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.asppa-net.org/news/browse-topics/judge-tackles-ahp-%E2%80%98end-run%E2%80%99-around-aca">https://www.asppa-net.org/news/browse-topics/judge-tackles-ahp-%E2%80%98end-run%E2%80%99-around-aca</a>
- <sup>54</sup> Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System (2014). *Report on the economic well-being of U.S. households in 2013*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.federalreserve.gov/econresdata/2013-report-economic-well-being-us-households-201407.pdf">https://www.federalreserve.gov/econresdata/2013-report-economic-well-being-us-households-201407.pdf</a>
- & Miller, K., Madland, D., & Weller, C. E. (n.d.). The reality of the retirement crisis. *Center for American Progress*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2015/01/26/105394/the-reality-of-the-retirement-crisis/">https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/economy/reports/2015/01/26/105394/the-reality-of-the-retirement-crisis/</a>
- <sup>55</sup> Jackson, E., Looney, A., & Ramnath, S. (2017). See endnote 41.
- <sup>56</sup> Gale, W. G., John, D. C., & Holmes, S. E. (September 23, 2016). Retirement plans for contingent workers: Issues and options. *The Brookings Institute*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/">https://www.brookings.edu/</a>
- <sup>57</sup> Copeland, C. (2015). Individual retirement account balances, contributions, and rollovers, 2013; With longitudinal results 2010-2013: The EBRI IRA database. *Employee Benefit Research Institute (EBRI) Issue Brief.* Retrieved from https://www.ebri.org/
- <sup>58</sup> Farrell, *Drivers*, *Workers* (2018). See endnote 23.
- <sup>59</sup> Reder, *Data* (2016). See endnote 9.
- <sup>60</sup> McKay, C., & Pollack, E. (2017). Independent workers need paid leave too. *The Aspen Institute*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.aspeninstitute.org/">https://www.aspeninstitute.org/</a>
- <sup>61</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>62</sup> Democratic Staff of the Joint Committee. *The economic benefits of paid leave: Face sheet*. Retrieved March 10, 2019 from <a href="https://www.jec.senate.gov/public/\_cache/files/646d2340-dcd4-4614-ada9-be5b1c3f445c/jec-fact-sheet--economic-benefits-of-paid-leave.pdf">https://www.jec.senate.gov/public/\_cache/files/646d2340-dcd4-4614-ada9-be5b1c3f445c/jec-fact-sheet--economic-benefits-of-paid-leave.pdf</a>
- <sup>63</sup> Sallee, C.M., Carroll, R., & Teichman, A. (May, 2017). Viewpoints on paid family and medical leave: Findings from a survey of US employers and employees. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ey.com/us/en/issues/business-environment/ey-viewpoints-on-paid-family-and-medical-leave">https://www.ey.com/us/en/issues/business-environment/ey-viewpoints-on-paid-family-and-medical-leave</a>
- <sup>64</sup> Employment Development Department of State of California. *Self-Employed*. Retrieved February 26, 2019, from <a href="https://www.edd.ca.gov/Disability/Self-Employed.htm">https://www.edd.ca.gov/Disability/Self-Employed.htm</a>
- <sup>65</sup> National Partnership for Women &Families. (2019). State paid family and medical leave insurance laws. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/workplace/paid-leave/state-paid-family-leave-laws.pdf">http://www.nationalpartnership.org/our-work/resources/workplace/paid-leave/state-paid-family-leave-laws.pdf</a>
- <sup>66</sup> Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2017). See endnote 1.
- <sup>67</sup> Rolf, D., Clark, S. & Bryant, C.W. (2016). Portable Benefits in the 21st Century. *The Aspen Institute*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.aspeninstitute.org/">https://www.aspeninstitute.org/</a>
- <sup>68</sup> Strom, S. & Schmitt, M. (2016). See endnote 8.
- <sup>69</sup> Kessler, S. (2017). See endnote 46.
- <sup>70</sup> Carlton, A., Korberg, R., Pike, D., & Seldon, W. (2016). The freedom, insecurity, and future of independent work. *Stanford Social Innovation Review*. Retrieved from https://ssir.org/
- & Bushkin, N. (n.d.). Care. com Introduces groundbreaking peer-to-peer benefits platform for caregivers. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.care.com/press-release-carecom-introduces-caregiver-benefits-platform-p1186-q81381650.html">https://www.care.com/press-release-carecom-introduces-caregiver-benefits-platform-p1186-q81381650.html</a>
- <sup>71</sup> Dreyfuss, E. (2019). Thumbtack tries bridging the benefits gap for gig workers. *Wired*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.wired.com/story/thumbtack-alia-benefits-gap-gig-workers/">https://www.wired.com/story/thumbtack-alia-benefits-gap-gig-workers/</a>
- 72 Black Car Fund (n.d.). F.A.Q.'s. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.nybcf.org/faqs">http://www.nybcf.org/faqs</a>
- <sup>73</sup> Strom, S. & Schmitt, M. (2016). See endnote 8.
- <sup>74</sup> Hill, S. (2015). New Economy, New Social Contract: A plan for a safety net in a multiemployer world. *New America*. <a href="https://static.newamerica.org/attachments/4395-new-economy-new-social-contract/New%20Economy,%20Social%20Contract\_UpdatedFinal.34c973248e6946d0af17116fbd6bb79e.pdf">https://static.newamerica.org/attachments/4395-new-economy-new-social-contract/New%20Economy,%20Social%20Contract\_UpdatedFinal.34c973248e6946d0af17116fbd6bb79e.pdf</a>
- <sup>75</sup> Hill, S. (2015) & Kessler, S. (2017). See endnote 46 and 74.
- <sup>76</sup> Hill, S. (2015). See endnote 74.
- <sup>77</sup> Israel, S. (2018). See endnote 19.
- 78 Ibid.
- <sup>79</sup> Hill, S. (2015). See endnote 74.
- <sup>80</sup> Grossman, N., & Woyke, E. (2015, October 21). Serving workers in the gig economy. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.oreilly.com/ideas/serving-workers-in-the-gig-economy-report">https://www.oreilly.com/ideas/serving-workers-in-the-gig-economy-report</a>
- 81 Huang, N., Burtch, G., Hong, Y., & Pavlou, P. A.. (2018). Unemployment and worker participation in the gig economy: Evidence from an online labor market. *SSRN*. Retrieved from https://ssrn.com/abstract=3105090

- <sup>82</sup> McKay, K. L. (August, 2017). Reforming unemployment insurance to support income stability and financial security. *The Aspen Institute*. Retrieved from https://www.aspeninstitute.org/
- <sup>83</sup> Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2018). Work experience summary. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.bls.gov/news.release/work.nr0.htm">https://www.bls.gov/news.release/work.nr0.htm</a>
- <sup>84</sup> McKenna, C. (2015, February). The job ahead: Advancing opportunity for unemployed workers. *National Employment Law Project*. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.nelp.org/content/uploads/2015/03/Report-The-Job-Ahead-Advancing-Opportunity-Unemployed-Workers.pdf">http://www.nelp.org/content/uploads/2015/03/Report-The-Job-Ahead-Advancing-Opportunity-Unemployed-Workers.pdf</a>.
- <sup>85</sup> BLS, Who and Why, (2018).
- <sup>86</sup> Gennetian, L. A., Rodrigues, C., Hill, H. D., & Morris, P. (2015). Income instability in the lives of Hispanic children," *National Research Center on Hispanic Children and Families*. Retrieved from https://www.childtrends.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/12/2015-47Hisp-Ctr-Income-Instability.pdf
- <sup>87</sup> Smith-Ramani, J., Mitchell, D., & McKay, K. L. (2017, December 11). Income volatility: Why it destabilizes working families and how philanthropy can make a difference. *The Aspen Institute*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.aspeninstitute.org/">https://www.aspeninstitute.org/</a>
- <sup>88</sup> Raphaelson, S. (2017). *As the gig economy grows, advocates raise concerns about workers' safety*. Retrieved from https://www.opb.org/news/article/npr-as-the-gig-economy-grows-advocates-raise-concerns-about-workers-safety/
- <sup>89</sup> Berkowitz, D. (2016). Gig economy workers injured on the job should get workers' comp protections. *National Employment Law Project*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nelp.org/">https://www.nelp.org/</a>
  <sup>90</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>91</sup> U.S. Dept of Labor, Occupational Safety and Health Administration (2011) (enacted).
- <sup>92</sup> Druley, K. (2017, November 14). *The gig economy and worker safety*. Retrieved from https://www.safetyandhealthmagazine.com/articles/16291-the-gig-economy-and-worker-safety
- 93 Berkowitz, D. (2016). See endnote 93.
- <sup>94</sup> United States Department of Labor. (2010). *Occupational safety and health administration fact sheet, preventing violence against taxi and for-hire drivers*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.osha.gov/Publications/taxi-driver-violence-factsheet.pdf">https://www.osha.gov/Publications/taxi-driver-violence-factsheet.pdf</a>
- <sup>95</sup> Burnham, L., & Theodore, N. (2014). Home economics: The invisible and unregulated world of domestic work. National Domestic Workers Alliance. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.idwfed.org/en/resources/home-economics-the-invisible-and-unregulated-world-of-domestic-work/@@display-file/attachment\_1">http://www.idwfed.org/en/resources/home-economics-the-invisible-and-unregulated-world-of-domestic-work/@@display-file/attachment\_1</a>
- <sup>96</sup> Reyes, J. F., & Laughlin, J. (2018). *How incentives in the gig economy put workers at risk*. Retrieved February 8, 2019, from <a href="https://www.philly.com/philly/news/gig-economy-worker-safety-independent-contractor-caviar-grubhub-handy-care-uber-20180531.html">https://www.philly.com/philly/news/gig-economy-worker-safety-independent-contractor-caviar-grubhub-handy-care-uber-20180531.html</a>
- <sup>97</sup> Ibid.
- 98 Ibid.
- 99 Ibid.
- <sup>100</sup> Tarantolo, D. (2006). From employment to contract: Section 1981 and antidiscrimination law for the independent contractor workforce. *Yale Law Journal* 116(1), 170-216.
- <sup>101</sup> Mehta, N. (2017). The on-demand economy & anti-discrimination protection. *National Employment Law Center* Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nelp.org/">https://www.nelp.org/</a>
- <sup>102</sup> U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission. (2012). *Consideration of arrest and conviction records in employment decisions under Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964* (EEOC Enforcement Guidance No. 915.002). Retrieved from https://www.eeoc.gov/laws/guidance/arrest conviction.cfm
- <sup>103</sup> Mehta, N. (2016). Ensuring fairness in background checks for on-demand work. *National Employment Law Project*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nelp.org/">https://www.nelp.org/</a>
- <sup>104</sup> Barzilay, N.A., & Ben-David, A. (2016). Platform inequality: Gender in the gig economy. *Seton Hall Law Review* 47 (2) 393-432.
- Hannák, A., Wagner, C., Garcia, D., Mislove, A., Strohmaier, M., and Wilson, C. (2016). Proceedings from CSCW '17: Bias in Online Freelance Marketplaces: Evidence from TaskRabbit and Fiverr. Retrieved from <a href="https://cbw.sh/static/pdf/hannak-cscw17.pdf">https://cbw.sh/static/pdf/hannak-cscw17.pdf</a>
  106 Ibid.
- <sup>107</sup> Lee, Jacquie. (2018). Gig workers have scant protection from job bias. *Bloomberg BNA*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.bna.com/gig-workers-scant-n57982088541/">https://www.bna.com/gig-workers-scant-n57982088541/</a>
- <sup>108</sup> Karsten, J., & West, D. M. (2016, July 29). Who protects workers in the on-demand economy? *The Brookings Institute*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/">https://www.brookings.edu/</a>
- <sup>109</sup> AFL-CIO. (n.d.). *Collective Bargaining*. Retrieved from <a href="https://aflcio.org/what-unions-do/empower-workers/collective-bargaining">https://aflcio.org/what-unions-do/empower-workers/collective-bargaining</a>

- <sup>110</sup> Bureau of Labor Statistics. (2017). *TED: The economics daily: Union membership rate 10.7 percent in 2016.* Retrieved from https://www.bls.gov/opub/ted/2017/union-membership-rate-10-point-7-percent-in-2016.htm
- <sup>111</sup> Fernandez, A. N. (2017). Facebook groups are the new workers' unions. *Quartz*. Retrieved from <a href="https://qz.com/">https://qz.com/</a>
  <sup>112</sup> Ibid
- <sup>113</sup> National Labor Relations Act, §Section 8(a)(3).
- <sup>114</sup> SHRM. (2012). *How can we prevent a union from organizing in our company*? Retrieved from <a href="https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/tools-and-samples/hr-qa/pages/preventunionorganization.aspx">https://www.shrm.org/resourcesandtools/tools-and-samples/hr-qa/pages/preventunionorganization.aspx</a>
- Wong, J. C. (2016). California bill seeks to bring collective bargaining to gig economy workers. *The Guardian*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/us">https://www.theguardian.com/us</a>
- <sup>116</sup> Pinto, M., Smith, R., & Trung, I. (2019). Rights at risk: Gig companies' campaign to upend employment as we know it. *National Employment Law Project*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.nelp.org/publication/rights-at-risk-gig-companies-campaign-to-upend-employment-as-we-know-it/">https://www.nelp.org/publication/rights-at-risk-gig-companies-campaign-to-upend-employment-as-we-know-it/</a>
- <sup>117</sup> Hawkins, A. J. (2016). *Uber drivers in New York can't unionize, but some are forming a labor group*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.theverge.com/2016/5/2/11565778/uber-drivers-new-york-alles-organize-labor-union">https://www.theverge.com/2016/5/2/11565778/uber-drivers-new-york-alles-organize-labor-union</a> -settlement
- 118 Stone, K. (2017). Unions in the precarious economy. Retrieved from <a href="https://prospect.org/article/unions-precarious-economy">https://prospect.org/article/unions-precarious-economy</a>
- Mehta, N. (2016). On-demand workers' right to organize: Seattle, 1, Uber 0. *Quartz*. Retrieved from <a href="https://qz.com/">https://qz.com/</a>
- Department of Finance and Administrative Service. (n.d.) For-hire driver collective bargaining. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.seattle.gov/business-regulations/taxis-for-hire-and-tncs/for-hire-driver-collective-bargaining">https://www.seattle.gov/business-regulations/taxis-for-hire-and-tncs/for-hire-driver-collective-bargaining</a>
  121 Fernandez, A. N. (2017). See endnote 115.
- 122 Ibid.
- 123 Ibid.
- <sup>124</sup> Horowitz, S. (2016, May 10). Freelancers Union looks to bring portable benefits to on-demand workers nationwide. *Freelancers Union*. Retrieved from <a href="https://blog.freelancersunion.org/2016/05/10/freelancers-union-looks-to-bring-portable-benefits-to-on-demand-workers-nationwide-2/">https://blog.freelancersunion.org/2016/05/10/freelancers-union-looks-to-bring-portable-benefits-to-on-demand-workers-nationwide-2/</a>
- <sup>125</sup> Independent Drivers Guild. (n.d.). About the IDG. Retrieved from <a href="https://drivingguild.org/about/">https://drivingguild.org/about/</a>
- <sup>126</sup> Griswold, A. (2017). New York state just dealt another blow to Uber's business model. *Quartz*.
- https://qz.com/1005254/three-uber-drivers-were-ruled-employees-for-unemployment-purposes-by-new-york-state/ Israel, S. (2018). See endnote 19.
- <sup>128</sup> State of California, Franchise Tax Board. (2018). *California Policy Lab awarded \$100K for antipoverty research with California Franchise Tax Board*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.ftb.ca.gov/aboutFTB/press/2018/09-09062018.shtml">https://www.ftb.ca.gov/aboutFTB/press/2018/09-09062018.shtml</a>
- <sup>129</sup> Adapted from the discussion with Sarah Thomason and Ian Eve Perry from the UC Berkeley Labor Center in March, 2019.
- <sup>130</sup> Secunda, P. M. (2014). Uber Retirement. *SSRN*. Retrieved from https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\_id=2894566
- & Prudential Research and Perspectives. (2018). Closing the retirement savings gap multiple employer plans. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.prudential.com/media/managed/rp/31675.html">https://www.prudential.com/media/managed/rp/31675.html</a>
  <a href="https://www.prudential.com/media/managed/rp/31675.ht
- <sup>132</sup> Protecting Independent Contractors from Discrimination Act of 2018, HR 4972, 115th Cong. (2018) Retrieved from <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/4972">https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/4972</a>
- <sup>133</sup> Freedom from discrimination -- Declaration of civil rights, Revised Code of Washington 49.60.030. Retrieved from <a href="https://apps.leg.wa.gov/rcw/default.aspx?cite=49.60.030">https://apps.leg.wa.gov/rcw/default.aspx?cite=49.60.030</a>
- <sup>134</sup>Unlawful discriminatory practices, Pennsylvania Statutes and Consolidated Statutes 43 P.S. § 955 Retrieved from <a href="https://govt.westlaw.com/pac/Document/NBE935230344311DA8A989F4EECDB8638?viewType=FullText&originationContext=documenttoc&transitionType=CategoryPageItem&contextData=(sc.Default)</a>
- <sup>135</sup> Protections for workers under the city's human rights law, 136-A, New York City Council (2018). Retrieved from <a href="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3331739&GUID=216BE991-3C48-48E0-A57C-0D06D51C0C29&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3331739&GUID=216BE991-3C48-48E0-A57C-0D06D51C0C29&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3331739&GUID=216BE991-3C48-48E0-A57C-0D06D51C0C29&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3331739&GUID=216BE991-3C48-48E0-A57C-0D06D51C0C29&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3331739&GUID=216BE991-3C48-48E0-A57C-0D06D51C0C29&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3331739&GUID=216BE991-3C48-48E0-A57C-0D06D51C0C29&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3331739&GUID=216BE991-3C48-48E0-A57C-0D06D51C0C29&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3331739&GUID=216BE991-3C48-48E0-A57C-0D06D51C0C29&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3331739&GUID=216BE991-3C48-48E0-A57C-0D06D51C0C29&Options=&Search="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3331739&GUID=216BE991-3C48-48E0-A57C-0D06D51C0C29&OptionSearch="https://legistar.council.nyc.gov/LegislationDetail.aspx?ID=3331739&GUID=333173
- 136 Unlawful employment practices, discrimination, New Jersev Statutes 10:5-12.
- <sup>137</sup> Ben-Ishai, L., Lopez M. E., & Ziliak M., Z. (2017). Scheduling on the cutting Edge: Implementation of San Francisco's first-in-the-Nation fair scheduling law. *Center for Law and Social Policy*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.clasp.org/sites/default/files/publications/2017/08/2017.06.21Scheduling-on-the-Cutting-Edge.pdf">https://www.clasp.org/sites/default/files/publications/2017/08/2017.06.21Scheduling-on-the-Cutting-Edge.pdf</a>
  <sup>138</sup> Ibid.

<sup>139</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>140</sup> Hatamitya, L. A practical analysis of San Francisco's predictive scheduling and fair treatment for formula retail employees' ordinance. Retrieved from https://www.oregonlegislature.gov/dembrow/WGitemsscheduling/6-23%20Cal%20Retailers%20Assn%20analysis%20of%20SF%20FRERO.pdf <sup>141</sup> Ben-Ishai, L., Lopez M. E., & Ziliak M., Z. (2017).
- <sup>142</sup> Association for Public Policy Analysis & Management. (2018). Panel: Understanding the effects of local schedule stability laws in employers, workers, and families. Retrieved from https://appam.confex.com/appam/2018/webprogram/Session10754.html
- <sup>143</sup> Berkowitz, D. (2016). See endnote 93.
- 144 Chaumont Menéndez CK, Socias-Morales C, Daus MW. Work-Related Violent Deaths in the US Taxi and Limousine Industry 2003 to 2013: Disparities Within a High-Risk Working Population. J Occup Environ Med. 2017;59(8):768-774. doi:10.1097/JOM.0000000000001071
- <sup>145</sup>The Black Car Fund. (n.d.). *History*. Retrieved from: http://www.nybcf.org/history/
- <sup>146</sup> Ira Goldstein, Executive Director, New York Black Car Fund (BCF) [Telephone interview]. (2019, April 3).
- <sup>147</sup>National Employment Law Project. (2016). On-demand workers should be covered by workers' compensation. Retrieved from: https://www.nelp.org/wp-content/uploads/Policy-Brief-On-Demand-Covered-Workers-Compensation.pdf
- <sup>148</sup> Hawkins, A. J. (2016). *Uber drivers in New York can't unionize, but some are forming a labor group*. Retrieved from https://www.theverge.com/2016/5/2/11565778/uber-drivers-new-york-alles-organize-labor-union -settlement 149 Druley, K. (2017). See endnote 96.
- <sup>150</sup> U.S. Chamber of Commerce, et all v. City of Seattle, Et all, 2018
- <sup>151</sup>Abraham, K. G., Haltiwanger, J. C., Sandusky, K., and Spletzer, J. R. (2018). *Measuring the gig economy:* Current knowledge and open issues. Retrieved from https://aysps.gsu.edu/files/2016/09/Measuring-the-Gig-Economy-Current-Knowledge-and-Open-Issues.pdf
- <sup>152</sup> Treasury Inspector General for Tax Administration. (2019). Expansion of the gig economy warrants focus on improving self-employment tax compliance. Retrieved from https://www.treasury.gov/tigta/auditreports/2019reports/201930016fr.pdf
- <sup>153</sup> Filing of federal form 1099. 32 V.S.A. § 5862d (2018). Retrieved from https://legislature.vermont.gov/statutes/section/32/151/05862d

- <sup>154</sup>Massachusetts Department of Revenue. (2017). Technical Information Releases (TIR) 17-11: New Massachusetts reporting requirements for third party settlement organizations. Retrieved from https://www.mass.gov/technicalinformation-release/tir-17-11-new-massachusetts-reporting-requirements-for-third-party
- <sup>155</sup> N.J. Legislative Assemb. A1847. New Jersey Schedules That Work Act. 2018-2019. (2018).
- <sup>156</sup> State of New Jersey Department of Labor and Workforce Development. Data Tools Industry Employment *Projections*. Retrieved from http://lwd.state.nj.us/lpaapp/app?service=page&page=IndProj
- <sup>157</sup> Press Release (2018). Singleton Bill to Allow Freelance Workers to Have Portable Benefits in Between Employment Passes Committee. Insider NJ. https://www.insidernj.com/press-release/singleton-bill-allow-freelanceworkers-portable-benefits-employment-passes-committee/
- <sup>158</sup> Rolf, D., Clark, S. & Bryant, C.W. (2016). See endnote 67.
- <sup>159</sup> Rolf, D., Clark, S. & Bryant, C.W. (2016), See endnote 67.